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1. 
 

(Fade In) 
 
EXT. NEIGHBORHOOD - DAY 

 
A red convertible drives up the street with two males 
inside, both of athletic build.  
 
INT. RED CONVERTIBLE - DAY 
 
BRANT BENNETT, 17, fresh cut, is the one driving. PETER 
SLOAN sits next to him, a 16 year old blue-eyed blonde.  
 
Peter’s face is pretty beat up. Brant tries to keep himself 
from snickering at him, but Peter doesn’t care. 
 
EXT. PETER’S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Brant pulls up besides an average home.  
 
INT. RED CONVERTIBLE – CONTINUOUS  
 
Ignoring Peter, Brant reaches towards the door on his side 
and opens it. He takes another look at him, serious. 
  
                     BRANT 
               Look, if you, uh…if you need  
               anything, just call me. I’m  
               serious. 
 
Peter nods and exits the car. Brant watches Peter walk to 
the house, kind of grossed out. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Damn.  
 
EXT. PETER’S HOUSE – CONTINUOUS 
    
Peter enters the house, the door left open. Brant prepares 
to pull off but stops when he hears a girl’s scream.  
 
                     PETER (O.S.) 
              (Yelling) 
              What the fuck is this? 
 
                     GIRL (O.S.) 
               Peter! Look, I can explain this! 
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Door slams, punches, and glass shatters are heard from 
throughout. The girl screams. 
 
                     GIRL (O.S.) 
               Stop! 
 
A guy STORMS out of the house, LARRY OLSEN, and Peter 
chases after him!  
 
A fairly gorgeous brunette follows, CECILIA HAMPTON. She 
grabs Peter. 
 
                     CECILIA 
               Will you fucking calm down? 
               Shit! 
 
Brant watches Larry sprints down the street, attempting to 
put his shirt back on. Larry trips but quickly gets back 
up. 
 
Cecilia’s stressed, Peter huffs begins to die down. He 
turns to Cecilia.  
 
                     PETER 
               What the FUCK!? 
 
                      CECILIA 
               I don’t know. 
 
                      PETER 
               You don’t know!? 
 
                      CECILIA 
               No, I don’t.  
              (sighs) 
               I’m sorry, Peter. This guy… He’s 
               been following me around for weeks. 
               I figured if I gave him a really  
               bad kiss-              
 
                      PETER 
               You could’ve called me, Cecilia.  
 
                      CECILIA 
               I know, I know… I just didn’t want 
               to see you get hurt, Peter.  
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                      PETER 
               Don’t give me that shit! 
 
                      CECILIA 
               You can’t win every battle, Peter! 
               You just can’t! You’re always  
               fighting, and one of these days,  
               someone is going to seriously hurt  
               you. I mean…look at you! What the  
               fuck happened to your face?         
 
Peter laughs condescendingly. 
                     
                      PETER 
               Oh, man. You are so full of shit. 
               You just.fucking.cheated on me… 
               and yet it’s still my fault. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               What the fuck are you talking about? 
               Nobody said it was you fault. I  
               didn’t say it was your fault. I said- 
 
                      PETER 
               I know exactly what you’re trying to 
               do, Cecilia. It’s not gonna work this 
               time. 
 
                       CECILIA 
               Okay, so what am I trying to do, 
               Peter? ‘Cuz I don’t fucking know.  
               Then again, apparently, I never  
               know shit anyways, right? 
 
Brant quietly pulls off. 
 
                     PETER 
               You know what? Fuck you. I’m done. 
               Go back to finishing fucking Larry 
               or the rest of the goddamn town!  
        
                     CECILIA 
               Oh, yeah? Well…screw you asshole!  
               In fact, why don’t you run off to 
               Brant Bennett, your true lover!   
  
EXT. PARK - Morning  
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Larry runs to a field by the woods, panting, face covered 
in wounds. His cell phone rings… 
 
                     LARRY 
              What? 
 
                     GUY FROM CELL PHONE (Voice) 
               Dude…what happened to you? 
 
                     LARRY 
               Don’t worry about it. What’s up? 
         
                     GUY FROM CELL PHONE (Voice) 
               Shit, never mind, call me back.  
               My girl’s here.  
 
                      LARRY 
               Yeah, whatever. 
  
Larry hears rambling in the woods… He looks towards 
them…but the sounds stop…  
 
                      LARRY 
               …Someone there?  
 
The rambling starts up again, becoming more vicious than 
before.  
 
Larry cautiously approaches it…getting closer… He sticks 
his head forward, his ear touching the leaves… The sounds 
stop, everything becomes quiet…  
 
An enormous monstrous claw grabs his shirt and pulls him 
inside! He screams as blood gushes out EVERYWHERE. 
 
INT. CLOTHING STORE - DAY 
 
ASHLEIGH TROUSDALE, a pretty dark skinned 17 year old, 
returns clothes to the shelves.  
 
The door opens. She briefly turns towards it and nerves 
consume her face upon spotting Brant. She attempts to hide 
herself, mumbling angrily underneath her breath. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Jesus! How the fuck does this nigga  
               find me every goddamn place I go? 
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Brant leans next to Ashleigh. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Sup Ashleigh? 
 
Ashleigh tries her best to maintain her composure, focusing 
on her work. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Hm. Still not talking to me,  
               huh? 
 
She clears her throat. She attempts to leave but Brant 
steps in front of her.  
 
  BRANT 
               Ashleigh, say something. I don’t  
               care if you curse me out, or  
               whatever. Just acknowledge the fact  
               that I exist. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I have nothing to say you. 
 
Brant sighs. 
 
                      BRANT 
               It was only for a few seconds,  
               Ashleigh. It wasn’t even an 
               actual kiss. 
               (pause) 
               Look, it was just closure, alright?  
               I was saying goodbye. 
 
Ashleigh gives Brant a look, amused.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               So…what you’re saying, is that we  
               weren’t really dating, then. By  
               closure, you’re implying that you  
               were still technically dating her,  
               but showed interest in being with  
               me as well. Which means, if you  
               liked that kiss… You’d still be  
               with her. 
 
No response.  
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               Wow. I feel great. Let’s have sex! 
 
                      BRANT 
               Lisa was a really important part of  
               my childhood, Ashleigh. I couldn’t 
               just leave her, and go straight to 
               you without ending things first. I  
               mean, would I have dated both you  
               and her at the same time? No. But  
               if I had to choose, like, right now,  
               yeah, I would choose… 
 
Ashleigh moves closer to Brant, staring in his eyes. This 
intimidates him. 
                      BRANT 
               …You, obviously. I mean, heh…  
 
Ashleigh sighs and walks away. 
 
INT. SCHOOL CLASSROOM - DAY 
 
The students chat amongst themselves. Peter and Brant are 
seated next to each other, both bummed out. 
 
                      PETER 
               So, let’s see… My girlfriend  
               cheats on me… And you cheat on  
               yours. Classic.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Yup.  
 
ERIKA FOUNTAIN, 16, curly-haired, tall and model-like 
enters the room with TATIANA TINSLEY 17, tomboyish, behind 
her. Peter elbows Brant.  
 
                      PETER 
               Dude, there she is. Erika.  
 
Brant looks at the girls as they walk to their desks.  
 
                      BRANT 
               So?  
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                      PETER 
               Dude, are you serious? Erika  
               Fountain is the hottest girl  
               in school, and she’s completely  
               into you.  
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t care, Peter. I just  
               don’t care. 
 
                      PETER 
               Yeah, you do.  
  
                      BRANT 
               No, I don’t. I don’t think  
               about girls all the time. 
 
                      PETER 
               Brant… There’s Ashleigh…and then 
               there’s Erika. Erika is what you 
               would call an upgrade. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t care. 
 
Erika and Tatiana turn to Brant and Erika jokingly winks at 
him. She and Tatiana turn back around.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               He could get it.  
 
                      TATIANA 
               You know he has a girlfriend,  
               right? But then again, that’s 
               never really stopped you. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Shit, those incidents had nothing  
               to do with me. 
 
MR. LIVENS enters carrying a stack of papers. 
 
                      MR. LIVENS 
               Settle down, settle down. Thank  
               you. 
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The class eventually quiets down. He walks to the front of 
the class. 
 
                      MR. LIVENS  
               Alright, listen, Ms. Winfield has  
               scheduled a fieldtrip to the new  
               Historical Art Museum downtown.  
               It’s having its grand opening in  
               three weeks, and our school was  
               one of six to be invited…  
               (waves papers) 
               These are the permission slips… 
               If you’re interested, by all means, 
               take one, if not…don’t. And what I  
               mean is, don’t take one, and then  
               throw it on the floor, because then 
               someone else has to clean that up.  
               And furthermore, we’re going to be  
               downtown, which means… You’re going 
               to have be a little less black. Now,  
               I know that may be a challenge, but… 
 
Peter looks at Brant, who’s kind of lost in space. 
 
                      PETER 
               Sounds fun. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I bet it does.  
 
                      PETER 
               You going? 
 
                      BRANT 
               Nah, I doubt it. I don’t really  
               like the whole learning process… 
               Or maybe it doesn’t like me, I  
               don’t know. I don’t even know if  
               I can learn. 
  
Erika and Tatiana grab a permission slip. They leave. 
 
                      BRANT  
               But, I, I will try… This time… 
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY 
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The bell rings. Brant and Peter exit the class. 
 

                      LOUD VOICE 
               Brant, Peter. What’s up, what’s  
               up? 
 
Brant and Peter look annoyed. The overweight, goofy looking 
QUANAH GEORGE, 18, grabs them both from behind, putting his 
arms around their shoulders.  
 
                      PETER 
               Jesus, Quanah. Get lost. 
 
                      QUANAH  
               Going on that field trip?  
 
                      BRANT 
               I think- 
 
Peter quickly elbows Brant, cutting him off.  
 
                      BRANT 
               -No, no. We hate education. We’re  
               taking a stand today. We’re done  
               with it. 
 
                      QUANAH 
               Too bad, man. You know, the sexiest  
               women are the smart ones. 
 
                      PETER 
               That’s real nice, Quanah. Now do us 
               all a favor, go kill yourself. 
 
Quanah laughs.  
 
                      QUANAH 
               Aww, man… I know you don’t really 
               mean that… 
              (pounds Peter hard on his back) 
               Later!  

 
Quanah leaves. 
 
EXT. PARK – DUSK  
 



10. 
 

A teen girl, JOSEPHINE ADAMS, walks her dog around the 
park. She stops a body lying near the woods. She begins to 
approach it but something pulls it inside. 
 

- LATER – 
 

Policemen surround the area. A body bag is taken inside the 
ambulance.  
 
Josephine, shaken, speaks with one of the cops. 
  
                      COP 
               Ms. Adams, I need you to explain 
               to me what you saw coherently,  
               please.  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Okay. So, like, I was walking my  
               dog…and then I saw it. It was like… 
               someone was almost pulling the body  
               inside the woods…  
               (beat)  
               I swear to God, it looked like  
               something had eaten it. 
 
INT. RESTAURANT - DUSK 
 
Cecilia washes a table while most of her co-workers are 
gathered around the television. She joins them. PRUDENCE 
KELLY, 18, a gorgeous Native-American and her friend stand 
in front of her.   
 
                      CECILIA 
               What’s going on? 
 
                      JEWELS 
               Uh… Larry Olsen died today.  
               They found his body this  
               afternoon, by the woods.    
 
Cecilia gasps in complete shock. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               Oh my God. 
 
Prudence pats Cecilia’s shoulder. 
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                      PRUDENCE  
               Don’t feel bad, CeCe. I’m sure he  
               died a very happy man, thanks to  
               you.   

 
Cecilia walks off. The girls snicker amongst themselves. 
  
INT. HOSPITAL AUTOPSY ROOM - NIGHT  
 
A young nurse washes a blade covered in blood. She takes 
off her gloves and tosses them into the trash next to her.  
 
A young male nurse enters, dragging inside a hospital bed 
with a covered body on it. He has trouble bringing it in 
but the female just watches and smiles. 
 
                      LADY NURSE 
               That looks fun. 
 
                      GUY NURSE 
               I’m glad. I’m glad you take such 
               joy in my misery.  
 
                      LADY NURSE 
               I do, I do. Gonna be honest. 
  
She helps the guy move the bed to the center of the room. 
She takes out fresh gloves and puts them on.  
 
                      LADY NURSE 
               Alright, let’s get started.   

 
The guy nurse slowly removes the covering from the body. A 
disgusted look appears on the woman’s face. 
 
                      LADY NURSE  
               Ugh, God. 
 
Larry’s body is pale with his skin is peeling off, a huge 
circle carved on his stomach marked with an “X,” maggots 
crawl within it.  
 
EXT. HISTORICAL ART MUSEUM - DAY 
 
The museum is large and beautiful. People, mostly teenagers 
and teachers, enter and exit.  
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                      BARBARA (V.O) 
               Now… 
 
INT. MUSEUM HALLWAY - DAY 
 
BARBARA WINFIELD, 38, enters with thirty students behind 
her. Brant and Peter are standing within the first row.  
 
                      BARBARA 
               Before I let you all go… 
               (Turns around) 
               …There are some things I need to   
               go over. No horse playing, no  
               profanity, don’t chew gum and please  
               treat the people here with respect.  
               You are all upperclassman, so I  
               trust that you all will behave  
               accordingly. You’re not representing  
               just yourselves, but also New Glover  
               Academy. Now, split up into groups  
               of six, and we’ll meet at the Hatu   
               exhibit.  
 
Barbara leaves with five other students. Brant and Peter 
begin to leave until Quanah grabs them from behind.  
 
                      PETER 
               Fuck. 
 
                      QUANAH 
               Well, well, well. Surprise,  
               surprise. 
 
                      PETER 
               What do you want, Quanah? 
 
                      QUANAH 
               Look, I need a favor. See them? 
 
Quanah points to Prudence, Jewels and Josephine. 
  
                      QUANAH  
               Any one will do, really. I just  
               need some advice. Please, help  
               your…slightly older apprentice. 
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                      PETER 
               Here’s some advice… Why don’t  
               you try staying in your range,  
               you know? Why don’t you hang  
               around people who actually do  
               like you?  

 
Prudence, Jewels and Josephine look at Quanah and snicker 
amongst themselves. He smiles, thinking they’re coming on 
to him. 
 
                      QUANAH 
               Never mind now. Shit…   
 
Quanah licks his finger and wets his eyebrows down, 
approaching the girls.  
 
                      QUANAH 
               I noticed you, uh… Checking me out  
               back there.   
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Um, no thanks. We were basically  
               just laughing at you. There’s a  
               pretty big difference there.  
 
                      QUANAH 
               Ah, I see… You’re trying to play  
               hard to get. Don’t worry, ma. I  
               gotchu.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               You can’t be that delusional. Is  
               there still, you know, circulation 
               going on in there? The blood  
               hasn’t, like, gotten stuck in  
               between the burger king and the  
               Twinkies you’ve just had, did it? 
 
Quanah appears confused. Josephine and Prudence leave, but 
Jewels sweeps a piece of paper in his pocket. She runs back 
to the other girls, laughing with them. 
 
                      JEWELS (O.S.) 
               So sexy.  
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Quanah turns to leave, but stops, finding Barbara standing 
before him. 
 
                      BARBARA  
               The bus, Quanah. Now.  
 
Barbara glares coldly at him and watches him as he leaves. 
 
INT. HATU EXHIBIT ENTRANCE – DAY  
 
A herd of students gather around the large cave-like, 
entrance way. Barbara and MR. KHAMP stand in front. 
 
Prudence, Jewels and Josephine are on one end. Erika, 
Tatiana, and two other males stand by the back, away from 
the crowd. 
 
One of the males is tall, dark and muscular, LEO DRAKE, 18, 
and the other male is a younger (17) stylish pretty boy, 
KURT JACKSON.  
 
Brant and Peter enter. They spot Erika and her group and 
approach them. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               I see you’ve made it. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Yeah. I just figured…what the hell,  
               you know? 
 
Erika laughs. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Well, I’m glad you came.  
 
Brant smiles back. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               …This is a little bit awkward.   
 
                      BARBARA 
               Excuse me, can I have your attention? 
 
Everyone turns to her. 
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                      BARBARA  
               Thank you. Mr. Khamp is now going  
               to guide you through the Hatu  
               Exhibit, where he will explain the  
               history and the background of the  
               Hatu people. Please give him your  
               undivided attention.  
 
Barbara smiles at Mr. Khamp. He nods. She takes a step back 
as he steps forward.   
 
                      MR. KHAMP 
               Alright, everyone. Please, follow  
               me.  
 
INT. HATU EXHIBIT - DAY 
 
Mr. Khamp and Barbara lead the huge group of students into 
the exhibit.  
 
Erika and Tatiana talk quietly. Peter tries to push Brant 
into Erika. Leo laughs and shakes his head. Kurt is holding 
his arms as if he’s cold.  
 
                      MR. KHAMP 
               The Hatu people were a community of  
               ancient warriors. They claimed they              
               were sent by God to protect the land.   
               They had strict morals and parental  
               value. As humble they may’ve appeared… 
               they were ruthless. Anyone who did not  
               live by their customs, were killed 
               almost immediately. The “Boris Circle,”  
               a congress, of sorts, ruled this group  
               of people. There were six of them, and 
               if angered, they’d perform a ritual to 
               summon the demon Boris, who supposedly 
               gave them superhuman strength.  
 
Tatiana yawns. 
 
                      MR. KHAMP  
               Alright, everyone. Gather around.  
 
Mr. Khamp and Barbara walk to a large pool. The students 
gather around as well.  
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                      MR. KHAMP 
               This, everyone, is what they called  
               the, “pool of souls.”  
 
Prudence rushes to the front. She puts her hand in the pool 
and takes out a ruby, staring at it amazement. Mr. Khamp 
walks to it and takes it, smiling.  
 
                      MR. KHAMP  
               This, ma’am, is real treasure.  
               It’s hundreds of thousands of  
               years old. It’s pretty fragile, 
               so…no touching. 
 
The lights begin to flicker. Kurt looks around in 
confusion. He hits Leo on the side. 
 
                     KURT 
              You see that? 
 
Leo looks up. The lights cut off completely and everyone 
panics, screaming. Seconds later…the lights return… 

 
                      MR. KHAMP 
               Everyone, everyone calm down. 
               This is nothing to worry about.  
               I’m sure it was just a small  
               technical glitch. 
 
EXT. HISTORICAL ART MUSEUM - DAY 
 
The students now gathered outside of the museum, waiting 
for the buses to arrive. Brant and Peter stand by the 
curve. Erika walks to them.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               So… You had fun? 
 
                      BRANT 
               Oh, yeah. It was great.  
 
Erika laughs.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               Do you have a cell phone? 
 
Brant takes out his phone. 
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                      BRANT 
               I might.  
 
Erika takes it. She enters her phone number inside and 
hands it back.  
 
                      ERIKA   
               Guess I’ll see you around.  
 
She leaves. Brant and Peter watch her ass as she walks to 
Tatiana, Leo, and Kurt. 
 
                      PETER 
               And you were going to give  
               that up for Ashleigh? 
 
Brant is not paying attention. 
  
                      BRANT 
               Who’s Ashleigh?  
 
INT. ERIKA’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Erika and Tatiana sit on the couch, staring at the phone.  
 
                      TATIANA 
              Erika, this is really pathetic. 
               He’s not going to call. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Yes, he is. Besides, it’s not like 
               you’ve never done this before. 
 
Tatiana’s taken back. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               I haven’t. 
 
The phone barely rings but Erika quickly answers it. She 
clears her throat, getting “in the mood.” She shoots 
Tatiana a devious look. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Hello, Brant. 
 
Tatiana shakes her head. Erika gasps in shock. 
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                      ERIKA 
               Mom!  
               (nervous laugh) 
               No, no, no. Brant is just a   
               classmate of mine. We’re not  
               together like that.  
 
Tatiana coughs. Erika hits her. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Love you too, mom. Bye. 
                
Erika hangs up. She sighs. There’s silence. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               …I don’t think he’s calling. 
 
EXT. QUANAH’S HOUSE - Night 
 
A car pulls up in front of Quanah’s house. It’s loud, 
blasting rap music. There are two males are up front. 
Quanah and Jewels are in the back, kissing and touching all 
over each other.  
 
                      JEWELS 
               Ooh, down boy. We’ll have time  
               for that later.  
 
Quanah smiles. He and Jewels continue kissing. The tall guy 
in the driver’s seat turns around.  

 
                      DRIVER 
               Quanah. You’re home. Get the  
               fuck out.  
 
Jewels and Quanah get off of each other. Jewels pulls down 
her skirt and Quanah gets out of the car. 
 
 
                      JEWELS 
               Bye ‘Curious George.’ 
 
She blows a kiss and the car drives off. Quanah walks to 
his doorstep. He knocks on the door…but no answer. He 
knocks again…harder…and still…no answer… 
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                      QUANAH  
               This is excellent, man. Got 
               my keys in the house… Nobody 
               home… 
 
He begins to walk away. When he does, a figure appears by 
his house…hiding in the darkness… Confused, Quanah turns 
around to look at the figure.  
 
The figure then runs to Quanah so fast it can barely be 
seen. Quanah screams, terrified, as he becomes sucked into 
the darkness.   
 
INT. MYSTERIOUS BASEMENT - Night 
 
A circle rests in the middle of the room, with candles 
going all around it. Four hooded people gather around. A 
picture of Quanah is placed in the middle of the circle, 
marked with an “X.”  
 
The picture is taken out and then thrown to the side with 
several other burnt pictures, with one of them being 
Larry’s. BRANT BENNETT’S picture is then placed in the 
circle.  
 
INT. CLASSROOM - DAY 
 
Brant enters. Ashleigh is speaking with Mr. Livens. Brant 
decides to wait by the door.  
 
He looks at his watch. After waiting for several minutes, 
he knocks on the wall. Ashleigh and Mr. Livens look at him.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Uh, Mr. Livens? 
 
                      MR. LIVENS 
               Oh, yeah. Bennett. Come in, 
               please.   
 
Brant walks to Mr. Livens. Ashleigh leans against the wall, 
giving Brant nasty looks which he ignores.  
 
                      MR. LIVENS  
               I wanted to discuss your grades,  
               Mr. Bennett.  
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                      BRANT 
               Oh, don’t worry. I’m probably failing. 
               I fail everything, it’s a habit. It’s   
               why I was kicked off the basketball  
               team, incase you didn’t know. I pretty 
               much just suck at life.  
 
                      MR. LIVENS 
               That’s all very nice, Mr. Bennett.  
               Fortunately, or…unfortunately, you’re 
               not failing. Far from it. Top 10% in  
               the class. I just wanted to congratulate  
               you on how much you’ve improved. Keep it  
               up.   
 
Brant raises his eyebrows in pleasant surprise.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Oh! Thank you, thank you! See, I’ve  
               always believed in myself, but this  
               girl right here?  
               (points to Ashleigh) 
               She’s negative. She just doesn’t  
               believe in me, and it hurts, it hurts.  
               Is it ironic that we’ve lost every  
               match since I was thrown off? I think 
               not. 
 
                      MR. LIVENS 
               …You really do talk a lot. That’s your 
               problem, Bennett. You just talk too  
               goddamn much! 
 
                      BRANT  
               I’m sorry, I’m sorry. My bad. Really. 
     
 
                      MR. LIVENS 
               I’ll be back soon. Trousdale…watch  
               him. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Will do.  

 
Ashleigh forces a smile and Livens exits. She tries to 
ignore Brant, creating an awkward silence between them.  
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Brant sits on top of the desk. He smiles flirtatiously at 
Ashleigh who turns to the opposite direction. 
 
                      BRANT 
               When are you going to stop playing  
               these games, Ashleigh?  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I thought you liked games, Brant.  
               You sure do play a lot of ‘em. 
 
Brant gets off the desk and walks to Ashleigh, turning her 
towards him.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Look… I was selfish. I admit that.  
               I was inconsiderate… But I don’t  
               want you to think that those two  
               months didn’t mean anything… They 
               meant a lot. I just had some shit  
               that I had to deal with on a  
               personal level… Ashleigh, I think 
               you and I have something; I want to 
               make it work. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You don’t get it, Brant. You can’t 
               just smile your way through life.  
               If I was moving too fast, why didn’t 
               you just tell me? 
 
A dark shadow approaches the doorway, watching them. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I didn’t tell you because you didn’t  
               do anything wrong.  And I didn’t want  
               you to think that you were doing    
               something wrong. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Point is, Brant, we weren’t really  
               together for that long- 
 
                      BRANT 
               -I know that- 
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               -But if we couldn’t even last two  
               months, do you honestly think that 
               this is something that we should  
               invest time into? Think about it. 
 
Brant doesn’t respond. A knock is heard on the wall. Brant 
and Ashleigh turn towards it.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What? 
 
Quanah, his eyes are darkened, bags underneath them, 
enters… Smirking… 
 
                      QUANAH 
               I want him. Brant.  
 
Ashleigh looks at Brant who appears suspicious. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Okay… What for, Quanah? 
 
Quanah smiles deviously, taking a step forward… Ashleigh 
and Brant stare at him cautiously. She pushes him forward. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              (whisper) 
              Go! 
 
He gulps and walks to Quanah.    
 
                      BRANT  
               Quanah… Now, I’m going to be 
               honest, and I’m gonna need you  
               to listen, this time.  
               (stops) 
               You are weird! You’re just…“off.” 
               Now, I don’t know if it’s drugs… 
               or…if you have any feelings for  
               me… But I’m telling you, as a  
               friend…that that is NOT okay - The 
               drugs, the drugs. I’m talking about 
               the drugs, for right now.  
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Quanah’s eyes glow red as he roars like a beast! His mouth 
STRETCHING across his vein-filled face, his teeth growing 
long and sharp. 
 
Quanah-demon charges into Brant, knocking him on the 
ground. Ashleigh screams, standing against the wall.  
 
Brant struggles to get the creature off. Quanah-demon roars 
again as he opens his mouth, preparing to bite into Brant’s 
head. 

 
Ashleigh takes the flag by Mr. Livens’s desk and slams it 
on the demon’s back. He groans in pain. Brant pushes the 
demon off him and gets up.  
 
Quanah-demon turns over. His stomach begins to split open 
as a creature’s head emerges from it, resembling a massive 
centipede.  
 
Brant stares at it in shock. Ashleigh looks at him, 
annoyed. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Kill it! 
 
Brant picks up a chair and repeatedly bashes it over the 
creature’s head. Both the demon and Quanah roar is pain 
after each blow, blood splashing.  
 
Brant picks up the flag and then stabs it in the creature’s 
eye. The creature shrieks loudly before sinking inside 
Quanah’s stomach, dying. Quanah soon dies as well. The room 
becomes quiet. Brant wipes the sweat off his face.  
 
A female gasp is heard. Josephine stands by the doorway, 
shocked. She drops her books, a tear falling from her eyes.   
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Oh my God. 
 
She runs off. Brant and Ashleigh exchange looks. They take 
another at the demon’s corpse, and they exchange looks 
again. Brant stares at the demon while Ashleigh runs out to 
vomit.  
 
                      BRANT 
               …What is that? 
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EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – DUSK  
 
Police officers escort a handcuffed Brant out of the 
building. He appears pissed as photographers everywhere 
take pictures of him.  
 
A car pulls up in front of the school area. The car door 
opens and a sexy Japanese woman, MAYA MORGAN, 24, exits, 
her clothing short and tight, accompanying sexy boots and a 
pair of sunglasses.  
 
Maya searches around the area. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Oh, boy. More teen violence, it 
               looks like. Last week, it was  
               rape, and this week, it’s murder. 
               Love it.   
 
RODDY jumps out from the backseat and takes out an older 
news camera from the trunk. He walks to Maya and hands her 
a pen and a notepad. 
 
                      RODDY 
               Here you go, ma’am.  
 
Maya takes them and smiles at Roddy.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Thank you, Roddy. 
 
Maya playfully pats Roddy’s muscular chest. Her eyebrows 
rise as she continues to do this, getting a little turned 
on. Roddy smiles and grabs her head, stopping her.  
 
                      RODDY  
               We’re working, Maya. 
 
                      MAYA 
               YES we are, that’s exactly right. 
               C’mon.    
  
Maya walks towards Brant, with Roddy behind her. The police 
officers step behind Brant, giving Maya and Roddy some 
space.  
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Maya walks to Brant, taking out her pen and pad. He glares 
her. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Good evening. My name is Maya  
               Morgan, and I write for Shine  
               Magazine. Brant Bennett, correct?  
 
                      BRANT 
               No. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Lovely. So, Brant, what drove you  
               to murder your fellow classmate?  
               Was it personal, or were you, in  
               fact, defending yourself?  
               (Snaps figures) 
               Pictures, please. 
  
                      RODDY 
               You got it.   
 
Roddy’s takes a picture of Brant, the bright light causing 
him to blink. Maya waits for an answer.  
  
                      BRANT 
               YES, it was self-defense, he was  
               going to KILL me. And I don’t mean, 
               “we kinda, sorta got into a fight  
               and he was winning,” NO. I mean, he  
               was literally five seconds away  
               from removing this head from this  
               body! He turned into something. I’m 
               telling you the God-honest truth. 
               I’m not speaking fucking poetry and  
               shit. 
            
Roddy takes another picture. 
 
                      MAYA 
               When you say he “turned” into  
               something, what exactly do you  
               mean by that, Mr. Bennett? Did  
               he actually turn into something, 
               or…did his personality just  
               change?  
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                      BRANT 
               What the fuck did I just tell you, 
               you dumb bitch? Do you think I’m 
               making this shit up? There is no  
               implying, here. There is no need  
               for any analyzes… Yes, I killed  
               him. Why? Because he changed into  
               a monster. I know that sounds  
               ridiculous, but it’s the damn  
               truth. I mean, what else do you  
               want me to fucking say? 
  
                      MAYA 
               Wow… This is interesting… So what  
               kind of monster do you think he   
               turned into? 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t know. The fucking devil? 
 
Roddy takes a picture again. Maya writes in her pad while 
occasionally looking up at Brant.  
 
                      MAYA 
               The devil, right. And why do you  
               believe that, Mr. Bennett? 
 
                      BRANT 
               Look, most people don’t know this,  
               but really weird shit goes on in  
               this school all the time. When I  
               was a freshman, some kids played  
               poker with a set of cards, and the 
               next thing you know, they were all  
               getting killed off.  
 
                      MAYA  
               Tarot cards, Mr. Bennett. Those were 
               tarot cards. I’d know, it was my first  
               published article.  But since we’re on 
               that subject, what do you think of  
               Kenneth’s disappearance?  
 
                      BRANT 
               …Huh? Who is that? 
 
Brant appears confused. Roddy takes another picture. 
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                      MAYA 
               Alright, Mr. Bennett. What would 
               you like to say before you head  
               off to prison? 
 
Brant’s face drops completely and Roddy captures it on 
film. 
 
INT. ASHLEIGH’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
The phone rings. Ashleigh runs downstairs to answer it. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Hello? 
 
                      BRANT’S VOICE 
               Ashleigh! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Brant? Wait, where are you?  
               I can hardly hear you. 
 
INT. JAIL LOBBY – Night 
 
Brant talks on the phone with tons of guys waiting to get 
on. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Yeah, see… I’m kinda in JAIL. 
 
INT. ASHLEIGH’S HOUSE (Living Room) - NIGHT 
 
BEGIN INTERCUT: 
 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What!? 

 
                      BRANT 
               Yes! They think I killed Quanah. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               But you did kill Quanah. 
 
Brant laughs nervously.  
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                      BRANT 
               No, I didn’t. You, you were  
               standing right there, Ashleigh.  
               You know I didn’t kill him. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Brant, you picked up a chair and 
               you slammed it on his back. Then 
               you stabbed him in the eye with  
               the classroom flag.  
 
                      BRANT  
               Ashleigh! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Brant, honey, I’m on your side… 
               But you did kill Quanah. 
               (beat) 
               BUT…in your defense, the human  
               Quanah was probably long gone  
               anyways. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Thank you, Ashleigh. That, that  
               really means a lot. 
 
Ashleigh sits on her couch.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Okay, Brant, so let’s just get to  
               it. Give me a reason why I should  
               still be having this conversation 
               with you; much less get you out  
               of jail. 
 
                      BRANT 
               …I love you? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               No you don’t. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I like you. 
 
Ashleigh rolls her eyes.  
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               What do you want, Brant?  
 
                      BRANT 
               Alright, if you meet a woman named  
               Maya Morgan, tell her nothing but 
               good stuff about me. Make me out  
               to be…fucking America’s sweetheart,  
               shit. Just…just make me look good.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               So, basically, you want me to  
               lie for you? 
               (thinks)  
               I don’t know, Brant. That’s sinful.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Ashleigh, please. I can’t get to  
               Leo, Kurt, or Peter, right now…  
               (beat) 
               …I need to know if I can trust you. 
 
Ashleigh is taken by surprise, almost insult. Brant waits 
anxiously for an answer. Ashleigh nods. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Yes, Brant… You can trust me.  
                
Ashleigh hangs up. Brant hangs up the phone and sighs, 
fighting back tears.  
 
END INTERCUT: 
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Erika opens her locker. Tatiana stands beside her, a look 
of frustration on her face. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Tatiana, get over it. As it turns  
               out, it was a good thing he  
               didn’t call me, because he fucking  
               kills people. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Do you actually believe that? 
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                      ERIKA 
               Yes! Listen, I know you guys are 
               friends, but I can only go by what  
               I hear. Brant killed Quanah. Quanah  
               may have been a lot of things, but  
               the people out there don’t know that. 
               In their eyes, Brant’s a murderer. 
 
Tatiana notice some stares from the other schoolmates, one 
in particular, who stares coldly at her. She and Erika 
quiet it down. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Do you actually hear yourself  
               right now? Erika, you’re jumping 
               on the bandwagon! They want you  
               to think that he killed Quanah,  
               but I know better. Brant may be  
               an ass, alright…but he ain’t no  
               goddamn killer. And I’m gonna  
               fucking prove it. 
 
The same female keeps staring at Tatiana, with a 
switchblade in her back pocket…    
 
INT. EMPTY CLASSROOM - DAY 
 
Ashleigh speaks with Leo and Kurt.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You two know about Brant’s  
               situation, right? 
 
                      LEO 
               Yeah, man. That shit’s been  
               everywhere. 

 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Yeah. So anyway, he called me  
               yesterday to warn me of an  
               interview from a Shine magazine  
               rep. He wants me to tell her  
               good stuff about him… Life  
               accomplishments, I guess. 
 
Leo and Kurt appear slightly confused. 
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                      LEO 
               So…you basically want us to  
               bullshit the whole thing? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Well, not necessarily. I mean, there 
               has to be something good about Brant. 
               I mean, you two and Peter are like  
               his passé. See, I am not fit enough 
               to do an honest interview. I’ve  
               known him for two months, and I can’t 
               stand him already. I would be  
               completely biased.  
 
                      KURT 
               Well…you were his girlfriend. He  
               spent more time with you than any 
               of us. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Yes, and once again, for two  
               months. During which he cheated. 
 
                      KURT 
               Which was probably your fault. 
 
Ashleigh appears offended.   
 
                      KURT 
               Sorry. It’s just frustrating  
               how everyone thinks that Brant  
               has game… He doesn’t. He’s a  
               regular nice guy. I mean…yes,  
               he does cheat on girls quite  
               a bit…but everyone does. Even  
               Leo, and I mean…look at him. 
               (to Leo) 
               No offense. 
 
                      LEO 
               Kurt. 

 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Well, Leo has the muscles, Kurt. 
               That can do a lot for a guy with 
               a less than desirable face. 
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                      LEO 
               Ashleigh! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Not saying that you’re an ugly  
               guy, Leo, but your muscles are 
               what attract girls to you. Your 
               face is not as pretty as someone 
               like…like Kurt, for example. 
                
                      KURT 
               Thank you.  
 
Kurt chuckles, flattered. Leo gives him a glare and he 
stops. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Okay, so I realize that we’ve  
               kinda gone off track a little   
               bit. Alright, so, let’s start  
               brainstorming. Any suggestions? 
 
                      LEO 
               Ashleigh… There ain’t nothin’  
               good about Brant Bennett. He’s    
               rude, he’s conceited, he’s dumb… 
 
                      KURT 
               He’s arrogant as hell. And he has  
               very little common sense. 
 
                      LEO   
               Just make up shit, fuck. That’s  
               what I’m doin’.  
 
                      KURT 
               Yeah, me too. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               So, the only way we can make him  
               look halfway decent is if we   
               completely rewrite his history? 
 
                      KURT 
               Sucks, I know. Look, some others  
               are gonna meet over at Peter’s  
               house to come up with some lies.  
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CONTINUED: 
 
                      KURT (CONT’D) 
               We’re trying to make sure that 
               everything is consistent, you  
               know, to avoid pitfalls. If you 
               wanna come…  
 
There’s a loud commotion in the hall, cheering from 
students heard from within. Ashleigh, Leo and Kurt turn 
towards the door.  
 
The door busts open, with Tatiana pushed inside the room by 
that girl who was staring at her earlier. Students rush in 
to see the catfight, taking pictures on their phones. 
 
Erika enters. Ashleigh, Leo, and Kurt walk to her.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What happened? 
 
                      ERIKA 
               That’s Quanah’s sister. She  
               thinks that Tatiana knows who  
               killed her brother. 
 
                      KURT 
               Why would she think that? 
 
                      ERIKA 
               She must’ve been listening to  
               our conversation.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Why is she even on school grounds?   
               She graduated like five years ago. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               I dunno, she must’ve been looking  
               for Brant… 
               (beat) 
               Listen, Tatiana’s convinced that  
               Brant didn’t kill Quanah.  
               Personally, I don’t know what to  
               believe. I don’t know Brant as well 
               as you guys do… I mean, is he  
               violet?  
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                      LEO 
               Brant ain’t been in no fight  
               in his life. 
 
Erika sighs nervous, silence. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               But a monster? Seriously?? 
 
Everyone turns to Ashleigh, who sighs and hangs her head 
down in stress. 
 
Tatiana punches the girl and gets her off of her. She’s 
pulled up by some students. Quanah’s sister takes out the 
switch blade from her back pocket and everyone backs away. 
 
                      QUANAH’S SISTER 
               Who did it? Who killed him? 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Listen… I really don’t know- 
 
                      QUANAH’S SITER 
               -BULLSHIT! 
 
The girl attempts to charge into Tatiana, but some students 
hold her back. She makes a scene, attempting to escape as 
the students escort her out of the classroom. 
 
Tatiana’s totally in shock. Erika hugs her.  
 
                      BARBARA VIA INTERCOM 
               Will Tatiana Tinsley report to  
               the principle’s office?  
 
INT. BARBARA’S OFFICE - DAY   
  
Tatiana and Peter sit across from Barbara, bruised, making 
it apparent that they’ve been in fights. Barbara stares at 
them coldly.   
 
                      BARBARA 
               You two like to fight, it seems.  
               Every week, you’re here for the 
               same reasons. Why do people hate  
               you?  
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                      PETER 
               …Why do I not care? 
 
Barbara is taken by surprise. Tatiana begins to speak. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Ms. Winfield, I’m sorry, but I was 
               just attacked by some crazed bitch 
               upstairs who had a switchblade,  
               for no reason at all. I mean, I know 
               this school has an excellent  
               reputation and all, but my life was  
               actually put in danger just now.  
 
                      BARBARA 
               Tatiana, if I were to suspend you… 
               This would be your ninth suspicion 
               this year. You know that, right?  
 
                      TATIANA 
               But she HAD a knife! WHY can’t you 
               see that? 
               (cools down) 
               But you know what… 
 
Peter whispers to Tatiana. 
 
                      PETER 
               Uh, Tatiana… Shut up. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               I’m kinda glad this happened. You 
               wanna know why? Because it finally  
               gives me the opportunity to talk to  
               you about how you’re handling this 
               whole...Brant Bennett situation.  
  
                      PETER   
               Shut…the fuck…up…! 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Brant didn’t do SHIT. That’s right, 
               I said it. He’s innocent. And it’s 
               not fair to him or his family that 
               you’re making him out to look like  
               the bad guy. 
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Barbara gives Tatiana a cold, intense glare, livid. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               First of all, Quanah was not the  
               fucking golden boy that you have 
               everyone out there thinking he is. 
               He was an ass. He was rude, loud, 
               and obnoxious, and quite frankly, 
               he had that shit coming. You can  
               do whatever you wanna do to me. 
               Suspend me, expel me, whatever. 
               But at least I’m not out there  
               deliberately trying to ruin someone 
               else’s life!     
 
Barbara slams her hands on the desk in rage. Peter sighs, 
utterly embarrassed.            
  
                      BARBARA  
               That is enough! Get out of my  
               office! Right now! 
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Tatiana and Peter exit the principle’s office.  
 
                      PETER 
               Tatiana… What the fuck!? 

 
                      TATIANA 
               Brant didn’t kill Quanah. 
 
                      PETER 
               Of course he didn’t…but someone  
               in this school obviously knows  
               who did. Look, we can’t help  
               Brant if we’re making ourselves  
               look like targets. 
  
                      TATIANA 
               I’m not gonna be quiet about this, 
               Peter. Too many times, weird shit  
               happens in this school, and they  
               just cover it up as if it never  
               happened, and you know they do this.  
               You know this. 
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Peter rolls her eyes. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               I’m not gonna let them get away  
               with this. I’m gonna let everyone  
               know just how FUCKED UP this  
               school is! 
               (begins to walk down the hall) 
               I’m gonna protest this shit. 
               That’s exactly what I’m gonna do. 
               People need to know just what  
               really goes on in this school. 
   
Tatiana leaves. Peter shakes his head. 
 
                     PETER 
               She’s about to get us all fucked 
               up. 
 
INT. PETER’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
 
Peter, Kurt, and Leo sit on the couches. Ashleigh enters 
with a water bottle and a wet cloth. She hands the bottle 
to Peter and wipes the wound around his eye, which stings 
him a little. 
 
                      PETER 
               So, anyway… She’s thinking about 
               starting a fucking protest.  
 
                      KURT 
               Yeah, man. She’s gotten almost  
               half the school involved.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Looks like Brant has a lot of  
               fans. 
               (accidently hurts Peter again) 
               Sorry, babe. 
 
                      KURT 
               I mean, don’t get me wrong, I  
               think it’s great that Brant has   
               so many supporters… But you know 
               the wrong people are gonna hear 
               about this.   
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                     LEO 
               And that’s when shit is really 
               gonna hit the fan. 
 
                      PETER 
               Man… Tatiana just don’t know when 
               to shut the fuck up. I kept trying 
               to tell her in that office to  
               chill, but she just kept going.  
 
                      KURT 
               That’s Tatiana. She’ll tell you to  
               shut the fuck up, but don’t you dare 
               tell her to shut the fuck up.  
 
                      PETER 
               So where’s Erika? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               She’s helping Tatiana with the   
               flyers. I still don’t think she’s  
               totally convinced, yet. 
 
                      LEO 
               Damn, we gotta work her, then. If 
               the wrong person gets to her,  
               she’ll turn on us. 
 
The door bell rings. 
 
                      PETER 
               I got it. 
 
Peter gets up and answers it. It’s Cecilia. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               Hi. I heard about what happened. 
 
Peter steps to the side and allows her to enter. Cecilia 
waves at the others and they wave back. 
 
                      PETER 
               C’mon. 
 
The others watch Peter and Cecilia as they head upstairs. 
 
INT. PETER’S BEDROOM – DAY 
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Peter and Cecilia enter. Peter shuts the door behind them.  
 
                      CECILIA 
               I heard some guy called me a  
               slut and you beat his ass. Is 
               that true? 
 
Peter sits on the bed and shrugs nonchalantly.  
 
                      PETER 
               Maybe. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               So you were willing to put your  
               education on the line for me? 
 
                      PETER 
               Look, people can’t just say anything,  
               Cecilia. Especially to a woman. 
 
Cecilia sits next to him. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               Do you still have feelings for  
               me? 
  
                      PETER 
               Cecilia.  
 
                      CECILIA 
               It was a yes or no question. 
 
Silence. 
 
                      PETER 
               I don’t know, yet. 
               (pause, gets off the bed) 
               Listen, just forget it. There’s  
               too much going on right now, to 
               worry about us. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               You’re right. 
 
Cecilia gets up and begins to leave. She and Peter stare 
each other, face-to-face, emitting very obvious sexual 
attraction. 
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                      CECILIA 
               Good luck. 
 
                      PETER 
               Thanks. 
 
She leaves. 
 
EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – DAY 
 
Student protesters surround the school, holding up posters 
with labels such as, “HE DIDN’T DO IT!” “NEW GLOVER IS 
ROTTEN!” “DOWN WITH GLOVER!” and of course, “FREE BRANT 
BENNETT!” 
 
Tatiana is the head of the pack, with her sign, “NEW GLOVER 
IS EVIL!” Erika is next to her, with a “Free Brant Bennett” 
sign. 
 
Some students from the classrooms throw things at the 
student protesters, who attempt to throw things back. Some 
of the protesters spray paint the school walls and stick 
pictures of Brant everywhere. 
 
Ashleigh pushes through the sea of students to get to Kurt 
and Leo, who’re holding up signs as well. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Where’s Tatiana? 
 
                      KURT 
               She’s up there! 
 
Ashleigh tries to spot Tatiana. Kurt spots Maya and Roddy 
approaching Tatiana. He taps Leo. 
 
                      KURT 
               Yo, that’s her. The reporter 
               lady. 
 
Kurt and Leo watch her as she and a TV reporter race to get 
to Tatiana and Erika. 
 
                      LEO 
               Damn, she look good. 
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Maya approaches Tatiana and Erika with the TV reporter 
beside her. 
                      MAYA 
               Ms. Tinsley? Hi, I’m Maya. A 
               reporter from- 
 
                      TV REPORTER 
               Excuse me, Ms. Tinsley? Why are  
               you starting this riot? Aren’t 
               you concerned about how this may 
               damage the school’s reputation? 
 
                      TATIANA 
               FUCK this school! Fuck it! Fuck 
               Barbara! Fuck the staff! Fuck it 
               all! Just fuck it! 
 
                      ERIKA 
               That’s right! Brant Bennett is  
               innocent and you know it! This  
               school is either evil, or racist!  
               Or both! In fact, I do think it’s  
               both! Barbara is a self-hating  
               nigger! 
 
Barbara steps outside and the students boo her. 
 
                      BARBARA 
               You all have five minutes to leave 
               this property! 
 
Eggs are launched at her, forcing her to retreat. In no 
time are sirens are heard approaching the area. Police 
officers storm into scene, blasting their guns into the 
air.  
 
Student protesters flee the area, screaming as they run 
into each other. Erika leaves immediately but Tatiana takes 
another look into the TV camera. 
 
                      TATIANA 
               Parents! Don’t send your kids to  
               this school! 
 
Three more gunshots sound off. The TV camera follows 
Tatiana as she takes off.         
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INT. BJ’S DINER - Night 
 
Tatiana and BREN sweep the floor. Bren leans the broom 
against the wall. 
 
                      BREN 
               So how’d the protest go? 
 
                      TATIANA 
               It was crazy. That’s all I can  
               say. You didn’t see the news? 
 
                      BREN 
               A little bit, but my mom’s seen  
               most of it. She said they’ve been 
               showing it since happened.  
               (beat) 
               Man… Either you’re gonna become  
               really famous, or you’re gonna  
               end up dead. 
 
Tatiana shoots him a look. 
 
                      BREN  
               I have so much respect for you  
               right now. I mean, I never  
               really liked Brant, but man… 
               You’re awesome.  
                  
Tatiana smirks. 
 
                      BREN 
               I’m out. Later. 
 
INT. STORAGE ROOM - Night 
 
Tatiana throws the brooms and the dustpans inside and shuts 
the door. 
 
INT. DINER - Night 
 
Tatiana prepares to leave. The lights flicker. She stares 
at them in caution…and they stop… She shakes it off and 
leaves. 
 
INT. CAR - Night  
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Tatiana drives down the dark road. A cat speeds across the 
street and she stops abruptly. The cat stares at her, 
petrified. 

 
                      TATIANA 
               Move! 
 
She blows her horn and cat leaves. She continues driving 
down the road.  
 
THEN…her car stops… She tries to start it up again but it 
doesn’t move.  
 
                      TATIANA  
               What the hell?  
 
She tries repeatedly to get her car to work, but she fails 
each time. She gives up. 
 
                      TATIANA  
               Okay. Okay, this is great. This  
               is excellent.  
 
She takes out her cell phone but drops it, which adds to 
her frustration, for she groans. She kneels down to pick it 
up and when she gets up, she looks at the mirror above… 
 
Something LURKS in the backseat…staring at her…a cloaked 
figure hiding in the darkness… She looks into the mirror 
above her to get a closer look, and then… 
   
The cloaked figure PIERCES right through her…twisting the 
blade inside. Tatiana’s screams and movements slowly die 
down. Her head falls flat on the car horn, creating a 
never-ending noise.  
 
INT. ERIKA’S BEDROOM – Night 
 
Erika enters. She turns on the lights and walks to her 
closet. She takes off her jacket and hangs it up.   

 
She takes off her pants, her socks, and her shirt, and 
after hanging up her clothes, she walks to a drawer and 
puts on a long T-shirt.  
 
She turns the lights off and heads for bed. Her closet door 
slightly opens on its own…but doesn’t notice it. 
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A shadow appears over her bed…covering her. She opens her 
eyes and a black shadow figure stands in front of her. 
Confused, she sits up.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               …Hello? 
 
The shadow figure charges into her.  
 
INT. ERIKA’S SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - Night 
 
The hallway lights come on. Erika’s screams are heard from 
the outside. A man and woman quickly run to her room and 
force the door open. 
 
Erika jets out of the room, screaming and crying. The man 
and woman look inside but they see nothing.  
 
EXT. KURT’S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Maya knocks on the door. Roddy stands behind her, carrying 
his news camera. Kurt answers.  
 
                      MAYA 
               You’re one of Brant Bennett’s  
               friends, correct? Kurt Jackson? 
 
Roddy takes a picture. The bright light takes Kurt by 
surprise. He blinks. 
 
                      KURT 
               Yeah… 
 
                      MAYA 
               Good morning. My name is Maya Morgan,  
               I’m a reporter from… 
 
                      KURT 
               Shine Magazine. Yeah. 
 
Kurt waves into the camera and Roddy takes another picture. 
The bright light hurts his eyes yet again. 
 
                      KURT 
               Okay. Ow.      
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                      MAYA 
               So, let’s get to the point, shall we? 
               How do you feel about Brant Bennett  
               being the only suspect in the murder  
               of Quanah George? 
 
                      KURT 
               Well, it’s, it’s not fair. He  
               shouldn’t even be a suspect to begin 
               with. 
 
Maya begins writing. 
 
                      MAYA 
               So, how would you describe his  
               relationship with Quanah George?  
 
Kurt’s lost for words. 
 
                      KURT 
               Uh… Very friendly. See, Quanah loved  
               Brant, and Peter too, to a much lesser  
               extent. But he always looked up to  
               Brant. He wanted to be Brant. If given  
               the choice, he would probably change  
               his name to Brant Bennett. It’s a  
               really attractive name.  
 
Roddy’s cell phone rings. He answers it. 
 
                     RODDY 
              Yo. 
 
Maya continues interviewing Kurt.  
  
                     MAYA 
               Do you think Brant could’ve been  
               annoyed by this? 
 
                      KURT 
               No at all. Brant loved attention. 
 
                      RODDY 
               Uh huh. We’re there.  
 
He hangs up.    
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                      RODDY 
               Maya.  
 
Maya turns to Roddy. 
 
                      RODDY 
               Let’s go. Willard’s found something. 
 
EXT. HIGHWAY - DAY 
 
Police cars, ambulances, the FBI, are all over the place. 
Tatiana’s car’s still there.  
 
Maya parks her car nearby. She and Roddy exit and walk to a 
bald male, late forties, WILLARD HAYES.  
 
                      MAYA 
               What’s going on?  
 
                      WILLARD 
               Another murder. 
 
Willard talks as he, Maya, and Roddy walk to the body. 
 
                      WILLARD 
               Tatiana Tinsley, seventeen, Junior  
               at New Glover Academy. She’s a C  
               student, and apparently, not so  
               well-liked.   
 
                      RODDY 
               Tinsley? Wasn’t it that girl that 
               called herself trying to protest                          
               yesterday?   
  
They arrive at the body bag.  
 
                      WILLARD  
               Brace yourselves.  
 
Willard slowly unzips the body bag. Roddy appears grossed 
out while Maya puts her hands over her mouth in disgust.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Jesus Christ. 
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There’s a huge “X” on Tatiana’s stomach, filled with 
maggots and other insects. Hey sky is pale, her eyes are 
bloodshot. Her lips are dry and cracked. 
 
                      WILLARD 
               This is the third body engraved 
               with this X. First Larry Olsen,  
               then Quanah George and now  
               Tatiana Tinsley.  
 
                      MAYA  
               This is a serial killing. 
  
                      RODDY 
               Cult based. Those Xs, they’re like… 
               his signature move. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Hmm, who could be behind this? 
 
                      WILLARD 
               Whoever it is… is doing a pretty damn  
               good job at covering their tracks.               
               We’re gonna need some assistance.  
 
INT. JAIL CELL - DAY 
 
Brant sits alone. The cell opens and he looks up at the 
cop.  
 
                      COP 
               Brant. Someone’s here to see you. 
 
The cop steps aside. Willard, Maya, and Roddy enter.  
 
                      WILLARD 
               Brant Bennett?  
 
He nods.  
 
                      BRANT  
               Yeah.  
 
                      WILLARD 
               Get up. We need you.   
 
INT. WILLARD’S CAR - DAY 
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Willard talks as he drives. Maya sits next to him and Roddy 
and Brant are in the back.  
 
                      WILLARD 
               Self-defense, right? Yeah, you  
               shouldn’t have been in there that 
               long, but it was probably for  
               your best interests. 
   
                      BRANT 
               Heh. Yeah.          
 
                      WILLARD  
               The victims went to your school, 
               and all of them were found with  
               an X. Someone in your school is  
               pulling the strings, and you’re  
               gonna help us find out who it is. 
                
                      BRANT 
               But what if I don’t want to? I mean, 
               let’s just say that I refused… 
 
Willard laughs.  
 
                      WILLARD 
               I wasn’t asking. So there’s  
               really nothing to “refuse” here. 
 
Maya turns to Brant.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Did the three of them have any… 
               questionable relationships with 
               other students? Enemies?  

 
                      BRANT 
               Uh… No one specific comes to mind. 
               They were all pretty hated. They 
               were in the office a lot, if that 
               helps. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Hmm… 
 
Maya turns to Willard. 
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                      MAYA 
               This is going to take a while.  
 
                      WILLARD 
               Of course. But this had to have  
               been done by someone big. He knows 
               that killer.  
 
Maya looks behind at Brant. She then turns to Willard, 
whispering.  
  
                      MAYA 
               Do you think he’s in on it? 
 
                      WILLARD 
               Oh, no. This killer is pretty  
               smart. That guy couldn’t even  
               cover up spilled water.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Good point. Exaggerated, but I  
               get what you’re saying.  
 
Brant leans back and sighs. Maya’s chuckle is heard. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Don’t you think it’s cool that a  
               magazine reporter like me is                             
               playing, “FBI for the day?” I mean, 
               I’m surprised I’m allowed this  
               much info… I’m pretty good. 
 
The car is silent. Brant turns to Roddy who places his cell 
phone in his pocket. This catches Brant’s attention.   
 
                      BRANT 
               Hey, can I use that? I just wanna  
               call my parents. 
 
                      RODDY 
               Uh, no. I don’t think so.  
 
Brant groans in irritation. He leans back once again.  
 
EXT. ASHLEIGH’S HOUSE - DAY  
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There’s a knock on the door and Ashleigh answers it. She 
becomes surprised. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Brant. 
 
Brant smiles. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Miss me? 
 
She hits him. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Ow! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You were almost sent to jail on a  
               murder charge; do you really think 
               that now is a time for joking? You  
               can’t be that one-dimensional.  
 
                      BRANT 
               I’m not. Truth is…I’m scared as  
               hell. One of my best friends was 
               killed last night, because of me,  
               no doubt. And I got these people 
               who’re trying to make a Sherlock  
               Holmes out of me and shit… I just… 
               I just don’t wanna think about that 
               stuff right now. 
 
Ashleigh and Brant hug. She comfortably rubs his back. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               You can do this. 
 
He holds her tightly. He sheds some tears. 
 
INT. ERIKA’S ROOM - DAY 
 
Erika sleeps. Pictures of she and Tatiana are on the 
mirror. She wakes up, looking at the pictures. She turns 
the opposite direction. There’s a knock.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               Come in.  
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Erika’s mother and father enter, her mother carrying a tray 
of breakfast.   
 
                      ERIKA’S MOTHER 
               Erika, we…  
 
Her parents stand still, staring at her in shock. Mother 
drops the tray. Confused, Erika sits up. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               …What?  
 
She looks down below. She gasps heavily, traumatized. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Oh my God! 
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Erika walks down the hall, NINE MONTHS PREGNANT. Everyone 
stares at her, but she keeps looking straight ahead. She 
looks a wreck. She walks past Leo and Kurt. 
 
                      LEO 
               Damn. I feel sorry for whoever   
               knocked her ass up.  
 
                      KURT 
               That’s fake. That has to be fake.  
 
INT. GIRL’S BATHROOM - DAY  
 
Erika stares at her stomach in the mirror. She bursts into 
tears, slamming her fist against the sink in frustration. 
 
                     ERIKA 
              Fuck! 
 
Ashleigh enters.   
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Erika?  
 
                      ERIKA 
               Leave me alone, Ashleigh.  
 
Ashleigh walks to her. 
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               How did this happen- 
 
                      ERIKA 
               -I don’t know! 
 
Silence. Ashleigh appears concerned. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Have you seen a doctor? Do  
               you know…what exactly it is? 

 
Erika shoots her a look and leaves. 
 
INT. SCHOOL CAFETERIA - DAY 
 
Cecilia sits at a table alone. She sighs.  
 
                      FEMALE VOICE 
               Cecilia Hampton.  
 
Cecilia looks up at the voice, it’s Prudence Kelly. She 
sits next to Cecilia, which agitates her.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Obsessing over Peter, still?  
               That’s really sad.  
 
                      CECILIA 
               I’m not “obsessing.”  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Sweetie, you are. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               What the fuck do you want? 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Why don’t you come with me  
               after school?  
 
                      CECILIA 
               Why? 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Just to talk.    
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INT. PRUDENCE’S ROOM - DAY 
 
Cecilia and Prudence enter. The room is large, beautiful, 
filled with expensive things. Cecilia’s impressed.   
 
                     CECILIA 
               Nice. I guess this explains the 
               undeserved sense of entitlement…  
               (further observes the room) 
               This is insane, Prudence.   
 
Prudence walks to a mirror. She combs her hair.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I know, but I don’t complain. I  
               do have a great life. 
               (beat) 
               Here. Come.  
 
Prudence and Cecilia sit on the bed. Cecilia looks below, 
spotting a Ruby Pendant halfway underneath the bed, the one 
from the museum. Cecilia kneels down to pick it up but 
Prudence watches her. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Don’t touch that. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               You stole that? 
  
                      PRUDENCE 
               I didn’t steal it. 
 
Cecilia appears confused.  
 
                      PRUDENCE  
               So, um… Let’s talk about Peter. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               I don’t wanna talk about Peter 
               with you. 
 
                      PRUDENCE  
               I overheard him talking to some  
               friends in Economics. I think he  
               wants you back, but his pride,  
               it’s… It’s holding him back. 
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Cecilia appears disinterested. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               His pride? You mean his super-sized  
               ego.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Maybe. But anyways, he’s going to  
               the Crystal Bay tonight. As a friend,  
               Cecilia… I think you should go. 
 
                       CECILIA 
               We’re not friends, Prudence. 
 
Prudence appears to be taken by surprise. Cecilia gets up, 
prepared to leave. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               Look, this was really sweet,  
               Prudence, but honestly… I’m just so 
               over it. Yes, I cheated, but I only 
               kissed Larry, it’s not like I slept 
               with him. But I never would’ve done 
               that if Peter was more open with  
               me. Everything with him was always  
               so difficult. He never talked to me,  
               about anything. 
               (beat) 
               Maybe he’ll find a girl one day who’s  
               willing to wait on him. But I’m  
               impatient, I’m lazy, and yes, I am  
               selfish. I just don’t have the time  
               to wait for him.  
 
Cecilia leaves. The Ruby Pendant glows violently. Prudence 
picks it up and gives it a small peck, giggling. 
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S LIVING ROOM - DAY  
 
Cecilia opens the door, preparing to leave.  
 
                      PRUDENCE’S VOICE 
               Cecilia!  
 
Cecilia rolls her eyes and turns around. Prudence walks to 
her, her hands behind her back.  
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                      PRUDENCE 
               I was thinking… You’re right.   
               You know, guys aren’t worth it.  
               But I would like for us to have, 
               you know, a friendship.       
 
Cecilia forces a stiff smile. 
            
                      CECILIA 
               Okay. That sounds great, Prudence.  
               We’ll do that. 
  
When Cecilia turns her back, Prudence strikes her with a 
metal pole, knocking her out instantly. Prudence chuckles.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S BASEMENT - DAY  
 
Prudence throws Cecilia’s body inside, which rolls down the 
set of stairs. Cecilia moans in pain when she hits the 
floor. She opens her eyes about halfway.  
 
                     CECILIA 
              …Prudence?  
 
Prudence smirks and slams the door shut, locking it. 
Cecilia screams as the basement becomes pitch black.  
 
INT. CRYSTAL BAY - NIGHT 
 
Peter enters. He sees Kurt and Leo at a table and walks to 
them.  
 
                      PETER 
               Hey, guys. Where’s Brant? 
   
                      KURT 
               He’s around. Well, providing that  
               he didn’t leave, of course. 
 
Brant walks to the table with a coke.  
 
                      KURT 
               Oh, well. There he is. 
 
Leo sighs.  
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                     LEO 
              Dumbass.  
 
Peter and Brant have a seat.  

 
                      PETER 
               I thought you were supposed to be 
               “investigating.”  
 
                      BRANT 
               I am, kind of. I’m just taking a 
               break. I mean, there’re like a  
               thousand people in the school I 
               have to interview.  
 
                      PETER 
               Two thousand, Brant.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Point is… I don’t know how I’m  
               supposed to find this killer. I  
               don’t even know where to start. 
  
A female walks behind Peter. 
 
                      FEMALE’S VOICE 
               Peter?  
 
Everyone looks at the female, Prudence, who smiles at them. 
She’s dressed like a sexy catholic schoolgirl. Everyone’s 
entranced by her except Kurt.  
 
                     KURT 
              …Yeah, the porno shoot is 
              actually down that way. 
 
Prudence gives Kurt a look. She turns to Peter.  
                       
                      PRUDENCE 
               Busy?  
 
                      PETER 
               Uh…no…no. Not at all. 
 
Prudence smiles as she pulls Peter up from his seat.   
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                      PRUDENCE 
               Do you mind? 
 
She pulls Peter out of the club. 
 
                      KURT 
               Whatever happened to having class?   
               There is nothing attractive about  
               that. 
 
                     LEO 
              Shit, you speak for yourself. 
 
Brant and Leo laugh. 
 
                     KURT 
               No, I’m serious, man. That’s not   
               sexy. Sexy…is sexy. That’s just 
               nasty.    
 
EXT. CLUB ENTRANCE - Night  
 
Prudence and Peter walk towards the parking lot.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Peter, I don’t know if you’ve  
               sensed this, but… I’m really, 
               really, really incredibly  
               attracted to you. I was for a  
               while, actually. But with Cecilia, 
               I… I never acted on it. 
 
                      PETER 
               Thanks, but, uh… God…! 
               (sigh) 
               I don’t know if I’m ready for  
               another relationship right now. 
 
Prudence smiles. She presses herself against Peter, staring 
into his eyes.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I actually think you’re more than   
               ready. What I do think…is that  
               you’re scared. I understand that  
               you and Cecilia had something, but  
               Peter…  
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Prudence takes Peter’s hands and moves them to her breasts. 
He becomes nervous and their eyes meet once again. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               You need to move on. 
 
Silence. Peter and Prudence move closer to each other. He 
rubs her waist…and they kiss.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S LIVING ROOM – Night  
 
The door busts open and Peter and Prudence enter, kissing 
wildly. Prudence pushes him against the door. Peter then 
picks her up and lays her on the stairs, moving on top of 
her. She stops kissing him. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I think I like the bed better.   
               It’s bigger, and… It doesn’t  
               quite hurt my back so much.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S BEDROOM - Night  
 
Prudence and Peter enter, kissing all the way to the bed. 
Prudence pushes him on it and hops on top. She unbuttons 
her shirt and throws it on the floor.  
 
She kisses Peter again. Her ruby pendant lies beside him. 
He looks to the side and it glows, scaring him. He pushes 
Prudence off and hops out of bed.  
 
                      PETER 
               I can’t. I just can’t do it.  
               I’m sorry. 
 
Slightly embarrassed, Prudence puts her shirt back on. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Why’d you stop?  
 
Peter begins leaving. 
 
                     PRUDENCE 
              Peter! 
 
She gets up to stop him. 
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                      PETER 
               Prudence, you’re a really   
               great girl and all, but… 
 
He glances at the bed, at the pendent, which does nothing. 
 
                      PETER 
               I just gotta go. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Peter!   
 
He leaves. Prudence groan. The Ruby glows violently and she 
stares at it.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S LIVING ROOM - Night 
 
Peter prepares to leave when he hears a female’s scream 
coming from below.  
 
                      PETER 
               Cecilia?  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S HALLWAY - Night 
 
Peter approaches the basement door. Cecilia bangs on it, 
screaming. He attempts to open it, struggling, but 
eventually succeeds. Cecilia runs out and hugs him.  
 
                      CECILIA 
               Peter!  
 
                      PETER 
               What the hell were do you doing 
               down there? 
 
                      CECILIA 
               She locked me in the basement. 
               Bitch is crazy! 
               (hug stops, suspicious stare at Peter)    
               Wait a minute… 
 
She slaps him, which both confuses him and pisses him off. 
 
                      PETER  
               What the hell? I just saved your 
               fucking life! 
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                      CECILIA 
               You were about to sleep with her! 

 
                      PETER 
               Well, last I checked, I was single. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               I don’t believe this. I would never 
               do that to you! 
 
                      PETER 
               Yes, you did. Larry Olsen. Remember? 
 
Cecilia attempts to keep her cool. 
 
                      CECILIA 
               I kissed Larry. But we weren’t going 
               to have sex, Peter.  
 
Peter’s knocked down from behind by a metal pole. Cecilia 
kneels beside him and looks up at the attacker…PRUDENCE, 
whose eyes have darkened, the left side of her face covered 
in veins, wearing the RUBY PENDANT, which emits violent 
light…her mascara running down her face.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I thought you were different, 
               Peter Sloan. We could’ve had  
               so much more… Why else would  
               I curse this bitch? I would’ve  
               done anything for you.   
 
Cecilia helps Peter off the ground. They glare at her.  
 
                      PETER 
               What the hell are you talking  
               about? Curse who? 
  
                      CECILIA 
               Who cares, she’s insane! Let’s  
               just go! 
 
Peter and Cecilia begin to run off but stop when Prudence 
starts groaning painfully… She holds her stomach and falls 
to her knees…blood gushing out of her mouth and eye 
sockets.  
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She grows larger and larger, ripping out of her clothes. 
Brown hair, like a bear, appears all over her body. Her 
arms and hands expand as giant claws emerge from her 
fingernails.  
 
Her hair falls out and her face becomes disfigured, her 
mouth widening and her teeth growing sharp. Her eyes turn 
into large black holes. 
 
Her transformation is complete. She gets on two feet, an 
enormous demon, seven feet, hunchback…her tan skin moist, 
wet. She roars viciously as Peter and Cecilia stare at her 
in shock. 
 
                      PETER 
               What…the fuck…is that? 
 
                      CECILIA 
               I dunno… Is that what the devil  
               looks like? 
 
Peter and Cecilia run from Prudence-demon. She yells and 
chases after them. 
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S LIVING ROOM - Night 
 
Peter and Cecilia run to the door. Prudence-demon runs 
after and she grabs Cecilia, lifting her off the ground, 
choking her. The demon runs off with Cecilia.  
 
                      PETER 
               Cecilia!  

 
Peter runs after her. Prudence-demon roars at Peter, 
pushing back against the wall. She then slams Cecilia 
against a wall, staring into her eyes…Cecilia stares back. 
 
                     CECILIA 
               Just fucking do it. Get it  
               fucking over with! 
 
With her empty hand, Prudence-demon creates a fist and it 
pierces through Cecilia, digging deep inside of her. 
 
Cecilia gasps, pained, tears streaming from her face. Peter 
watches in horror.  
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                     PETER 
              No…! 
 
Blood pours out Cecilia’s mouth, nose, and from the hole in 
her stomach. The removes her fist from Cecilia and the body 
drops.  
 
Peter stares at the body in disbelief. Prudence-demon 
stomps towards him. He gets up and he shouts as he charges 
into the monster, pushing it on the ground.  
 
The creature’s legs flop like a chicken. She struggles to 
get back up. Peter runs into the kitchen.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S KITCHEN - CONTINUOUS 
 
Peter enters. He runs to the drawer and he shuffles through 
the silverware. He comes across a butcher’s knife.  
 
INT. PRUDENCE’S LIVING ROOM – CONTINUOUS 
 
Prudence-demon is back on her feet. She glares at Peter and 
roars in bitter rage.  
 
                      PETER 
               Come get me. 
 
Prudence-demon charges into Peter, who sticks the blade 
inside of her before she can touch him. She shouts in pain 
and backs up, the knife stuck inside her.  
 
She backs into a wall, creating a bloodline as she slides 
to the floor. She shrinks, turning into the human Prudence. 
Naked, she laughs wickedly, an “X” tattooed on her ankle.   

 
EXT. PRUDENCE’S HOUSE - Night  
 
Peter sits on the porch, his face is vacant. Cop cars and 
ambulances surround the house.  
 
Four doctors escort Prudence out of the house. She 
continues laughing as she’s placed in the back of an 
ambulance.   
 
Two cars pull up on the side of the house. Brant and 
Ashleigh exit one car, and Leo and Kurt exit the other. 
They walk to Peter but his expression doesn’t change. 
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               Peter, what happened? 
 
Peter’s voice is quiet, lost.  
 
                      PETER 
               I don’t know.  
 
There’s silence. Maya approaches them with Roddy behind 
her. They turn to face her, agitated.   
 
                      BRANT  
               Great. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Excuse me, Mr. Sloan? I’d like  
               to have a brief word with you 
               please, if that’s alright.  
 
Maya takes out a pen and a pad and Roddy takes a picture. 
Pissed, Peter gets up and snatches the materials from Maya 
and throws them out.   
 
                     PETER 
              Fuck you! 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              Peter! 
 
Maya trembles. Roddy sits the camera down, prepared to 
approach Peter but Maya stops him. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Don’t.  
 
Leo walks behind Peter. 
 
                      LEO 
               Peter. Calm down. 
                  
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Come on. 
 
Leo, Ashleigh, and Peter walk off. Maya nods at Brant and 
Kurt, and though embarrassed, she forces a smile.    
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                      MAYA 
               Thank you.   
               (To Roddy) 
               Let’s go.   
 
Maya and Roddy enter their van. Brant and Kurt watch them 
leave.  
 
INT. MAYA’S VAN – NIGHT 
 
Roddy drives. Maya sits next to him.  
 
                      MAYA 
               You okay?  
 
                      RODDY 
               I’m fine. You?  
 
Maya nods and chuckles.  
 
                      MAYA  
               Comes with the job, I guess.  
 
There’s silence.  
 
                      MAYA 
               I took a trip to the school this 
               afternoon. I had a chat with the  
               principle. 
 
                      RODDY 
               What did you talk about? 
 
                      MAYA 
               Nothing. Absolutely nothing. She  
               was very secretive. So… I did my  
               own investigation.   
                  
Roddy chuckles.  
 
                      RODDY 
               That’s my girl. Smooth as a baby’s  
               ass.   
 
                      MAYA 
               So, here’s what I discovered… 
                      (MORE) 
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                      MAYA (CONT’D) 
               New Glover High used to be one of 
               the worst schools in the county,  
               back when the principle herself was  
               a student there. It didn’t become an  
               official “academy” until she took  
               charge, I think in 91. So, anyway,  
               the school changed drastically. Test  
               scores improved, student count  
               increased… In like five years, that  
               school became the one to beat. It had  
               the best test scores, the best  
               teachers, hell, the best food… But  
               all that changed three years ago.  
 
                      RODDY 
               The junior class of ‘08’.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Mmm-Hmm. The school’s been on a 
               downward spiral ever since thanks  
               to a certain group of students.  
 
                      RODDY 
               Olsen, George, and Tinsley?  
 
                      MAYA 
               Yup, with Bennett, Sloan, and Leo 
               Drake at their side. Collectively,  
               forty percent of the school’s  
               problems come from those six.  
               They have an incredible amount of  
               influence over the other kids. If  
               you were to take them out, then  
               you’d have better behaved students,  
               and a better school overall.  
 
                      RODDY  
               The principle. You think she’s in on 
               this? C’mon, Maya. That’s like the  
               oldest trick in the book.  
 
                      MAYA 
               Sometimes, the old tricks work the  
               best.     
              
INT. BARBARA’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
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Barbara watches the news, LIVED, as Brant, Kurt, Ashleigh, 
Peter and Leo appear on screen, questioned by police 
officers.  
 
INT. MAYA’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Maya prays silently alongside her bed, wearing her 
nightgown. A picture of her, a Japanese male and female sit 
on the stand by her bed. 
 
The lights are dim. She gets up and picks up the picture.  
          
                      MAYA (In Japanese) 
               I hope you’re not disappointed. 
 
She pecks the picture and sits it back on the stand. She 
turns off the lights and gets in bed.  
 
Loud noises are heard below. She sits up, alert. She gets 
out of bed and rushes to a drawer, taking the HANDGUN 
inside.  
 
INT. MAYA’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Maya cautiously searches the area, keeping her gun pointed 
forward, taking slow, quiet steps.   
 
Her kitchen light is on, with pots and pans scattered over 
the floor, some still shaking. She points her towards the 
room.  
 
                     MAYA 
               Who’s there?  
 
INT. MAYA’S KITCHEN – NIGHT  
 
Maya enters. No one’s there. She looks below in slight 
disgust. 
 
                      MAYA  
               Oh my God. 
 
Painted in blood, an “X” is marked on the floor.    
                           
INT. HOSPITAL EMERGENCY ROOM - NIGHT  
 
The room’s filled with doctors, for Erika’s in LABOR.  
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                      FEMALE DOCTOR 
               Alright, push!  
 
Erika pushes hard as she can, sweating heavily.  
 
                      FEMALE DOCTOR 
               We’re almost done! Just one good  
               push. Are you ready?  
 
Erika nods. The doctor smiles. 
 
                      FEMALE DOCTOR 
               Good. Now, come on. 
 
Erika pushes again, screaming in pain. A baby’s cry is 
heard. The room becomes completely silent. The doctors 
stare at the child in disbelief, some horrified.  
 
                      FEMALE DOCTOR 
               Um… It’s a boy. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Can I… Can I see him, please?  
 
The female gives Erika the baby, wrapped up in towels.  
 

(Black out) 
 
Erika screams.  

 
(Fade In) 

 
INT. ERIKA’S LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Erika holds the baby in her arms. The doorbell rings. The 
baby screams. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Shh, shh! It’s okay. 
 
Erika sighs. She sits the baby on the couch and covers it 
up. She answers the door, it’s Ashleigh. Erika’s surprised. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Ashleigh. I, uh… I didn’t  
               expected to see you. 
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EXT. ERIKA’S HOUSE – CONTINUOUS 
 
Erika steps outside. She closes the door, but doesn’t 
completely shut it.  

 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I’m sorry. I just wanted to see   
               how you were. No one’s really  
               seen too much of you, lately. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Well, I just had a baby, you know. 
               Kinda need to stay home, a little  
               bit. 
 
Erika chuckles awkwardly. Ashleigh shakes her head at her 
own stupidity. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Right.  
 
Silence. Erika waits for Ashleigh to leave. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               So, um, do you need anything? 
               Because I could go out and get  
               you something, it’s really no  
               big deal. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               No, no. I, I don’t need anything, 
               Ashleigh. But thank you. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Okay. 
               (beat) 
               Look, Erika- 
 
                      ERIKA 
               -I know where this is going,  
               Ashleigh. 
               (beat) 
               I’m fine. Look, with the baby and  
               Tatiana, I just… I would really  
               like some time alone. It’s nothing  
               personal- 
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               I know. I get it. 
 
Ashleigh smiles. She hugs Erika. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Good luck, okay?  
               (hug stops) 
               I’m here for you, you know  
               that.  
 
Erika smiles.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Take care.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               Bye.  
 
INT. ERIKA’S LIVING ROOM – CONTINUOUS  
 
Erika leans against the door. She lets out a tearful sigh 
as the baby continues to scream. She walks to it and picks 
it up, gently rocking him. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               There, there.    
 
Erika looks at the BABY’S ROOTING FACE, halfway developed, 
lacking a nostril, with patches of skin hanging from his 
face and body. On some parts, you can see his skull, and 
pieces of brain movement at the top of his head. He has 
purple veins all over.  
 
His eyes are cat like, his mouth filled with tiny sharp 
teeth. He has web hands and feet. His body is covered in 
slimy liquid. Erika is nervous of him, fearful.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               We can get this fixed, okay? 
               You’ll be just like the other 
               kids.  
 
Erika kisses his face. 
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                      ERIKA  
               Nobody will have to know.   
 
EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – DAY 
 
Brant stands by the school. He’s approached by Maya.  
 
                      MAYA 
               It’s just me, Maya.  
               (holds hands up) 
               No story.  
 
EXT. OUTDOOR DINER – DAY 
 
Brant and Maya are seated on a patio. Maya has a glass of 
water, Brant has a coke. She takes a sip and he does the 
same.  
  
                      MAYA 
               I was just like you, you know. The  
               whole, “everyone’s the enemy, no one  
               understands, leave me alone” – blah,  
               blah, blah- 
 
                      BRANT 
               -I’m not emo. 
 
Maya pauses, lost for words. 
 
                      MAYA 
               That’s, that’s very nice to hear, 
               Brant. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I’m not. 
 
Maya chuckles. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Anyway, where I’m from, school’s  
               like this huge thing. My parents 
               wanted me to be perfect at  
               everything, and being so young  
               and having that much pressure, it, 
               it killed me. I wanted to spend my 
               nights getting high and shitfaced,  
               not studying freakin’ calculus.    
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                      BRANT 
               You know, I’m not much of a party 
               person. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Really? 
 
Brant laughs. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Everyone has that same reaction, 
               but I really don’t like parties.  
               I don’t smoke weed, I don’t drink… 
               What else is there to do? 
 
                      MAYA 
               You can dance? 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t do that. 
 
Maya laughs. 
 
                      BRANT  
               But yeah, if I do go to one, I  
               don’t stay long.  
               (beat) 
               So, yeah… Uh… Where are your  
               parents now?     
 
There’s a brief period of silence.  
 
                      MAYA 
               …They’re dead, actually. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Aw, man. I’m sorry. I didn’t mean 
               to- 
 
                      MAYA                 
               No, no. It’s okay. Really. Don’t  
               worry about it. 
               (pause) 
               Um… A week before I graduated high  
               school…my parents and I got into 
               a huge fight. 
                      (MORE) 
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                      MAYA          
               I left and I moved in with a guy 
               I was dating at the time. The  
               next morning, my aunt called, and  
               told me that someone had broken  
               in and murdered them. I used to  
               blame myself for it all the time,  
               the timing was just too perfect, 
               you know? But somewhere, when I  
               was, I think, a sophomore in  
               college… Something just clicked.  
               I knew that journalism, reporting, 
               and writing, was something that I  
               really wanted to do… So I did it. 
 
Maya takes another sip of her water. 
 
                      MAYA 
               But, yeah… What’s your story,  
               Brant?  
Brant shrugs. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t know. I don’t really have 
               a story. I mean, I’m trying to do 
               better, school-wise, but… I don’t   
               know. 
               (pause) 
               But I have learned to value some 
               things… Some things are just too  
               important to lose… I just wish  
               the others would see that. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Why do you think they’re like that?             
 
                      BRANT 
               Well, the divorce, I know, is what  
               sent Peter over the edge. And Leo’s 
               always doing dumb shit. He claims 
               he’s “selling” drugs now. 
 
Maya chuckles. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Why did you put emphasis on the  
               “selling” part?  
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                      BRANT 
               Because he doesn’t sell. He has it  
               on him, but then he gets busted for 
               it.  
               (beat) 
               But, yeah. And nobody never really  
               liked Tatiana too much. She was too 
               blunt. She tried to mellow it out  
               this year, but you could tell it  
               definitely got to her. And as far  
               as Larry and Quanah are concerned,  
               they tried to be cool, and it didn’t 
               work. That’s all I can say about them. 
 
Maya chuckles. She then gives Brant a serious look.  
 
                      MAYA 
               I want to help you stop this thing. 
               Someone out there is deliberately  
               trying to bring you down and I  
               don’t think you’re its only target. 
               I think this person is going to  
               keep doing this if it keeps working. 
               (beat) 
               You have my support. If you need  
               anything, let me know. I’ll provide  
               whatever resources I can. 
 
Maya pulls out her hand, signaling for a headshake. She 
looks at Brant and smiles. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Friends?  
 
Brant shakes her hand and nods. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Friends.   
                    
INT. ASHLEIGH’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
 
Kurt and Leo are seated on the couch. Ashleigh looks 
through the window. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               God… Where is he? 
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                      KURT 
               With Maya, probably. She’s been 
               hanging around him a lot, lately. 
 
                      LEO 
               Lucky bastard. 
 
                      KURT 
               Please. She’s like, how old?  
 
There’s a knock on the door and Ashleigh answers it. Brant 
enters and attempts to hug her. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Hey, Ash- 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               -Sit down. 
 
Brant does what he is told and Ashleigh closes the door and 
rejoins the group. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
               We’re having a meeting. Peter said 
               he couldn’t make it. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Okay. What about? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Let me ask you guys a question… 
               What do Larry, Quanah, and Tatiana  
               have in common?  
 
                      KURT 
               Is this a trick question? 
 
                      LEO  
               Kurt.   
  
                      BRANT 
               I dunno… They were friends of ours…  
               They sucked at school? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Bingo.  
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                      BRANT 
               …Which part? 
 
                      KURT 
               I have a question myself, actually… 
               Why am I here? Once again, I can  
               see this turning into being all  
               about Brant.  
 
Leo’s stomach growls. 
 
                      LEO 
               Damn. You got some food, Ash?  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               No. Nobody is leaving and nobody  
               is leaving until we have this thing 
               figured out. It seems like there is 
               a particular group in our school  
               that purposely targets people who  
               don’t perform well.  
 
                      BRANT 
               People who don’t perform… That’s  
               like half the school, Ashleigh. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Yes, but Brant…you guys are the  
               most popular. For some reason,  
               people wanna be like you. Now, if  
               you all were to leave for some  
               reason, the students would have  
               less reasons to show off, which 
               means they’d eventually start  
               focusing on other things, like  
               their schoolwork.  
 
                      LEO 
               That’s dumb. If we left, someone 
               else would just take our place.  
 
                      BRANT 
               But they’d fail. See, you can’t  
               duplicate Brant Bennett. People 
               would obviously see that it’s not 
               the real thing. 
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                      KURT 
               But what about Cecilia? I mean, she  
               was an honor student. I would get it  
               before she would. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I think Peter was supposed to die  
               that night. Prudence killed  
               Cecilia for personal reasons, not   
               for the group’s goal.    
 
                      BRANT  
               So, what are you gonna do? Play  
               private detective? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Of sorts, yeah.    
 
EXT. SANITARIUM - DAY  
 
Brant parks in front of the building. Ashleigh exits the 
car and looks around.  

            
                      BRANT 
               Look…  
 
Ashleigh faces him. 
 
                      BRANT 
               I’m going to go ahead and look   
               for a parking spot. I’ll be in,  
               in like, five minutes. 
 
Ashleigh nods and Brant drives off. She enters the 
Sanitarium.  
 
INT. SANITARIUM LOBBY - DAY 
 
Ashleigh walks to the front desk. The female security guard 
looks at her. 
 
                      FEMALE SECURITY GUARD 
               Interesting hangout spot.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I’m here to see a friend. 
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                      FEMALE SECURITY GUARD 
               Who? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Prudence Kelly?  
 
The female security guard types on her computer.  
 
                      FEMALE SECURITY GUARD 
               Room #204.  
 
Brant, Leo, and Kurt enter. They join Ashleigh.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               204.  
 
INT. ROOM #204 - DAY 
 
Prudence, dressed in a white gown, sits on the bed, staring 
at the wall. A doctor opens the door and Ashleigh enters, 
with Brant, Kurt and Leo behind.  
 
Prudence turns away from them. Ashleigh and Brant walk to 
her while Leo and Kurt stay behind. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Prudence?  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               What is it?   
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               We just want to ask you a few  
               questions. We won’t be long,  
               I promise.  
 
Tears flow down her dirty face. Her hair’s a wreck.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I don’t care.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What are you? 
 
Prudence’s eyes perk.  
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                      ASHLEIGH  
               What did you turn into when you 
               killed Cecilia? 
 
Prudence slowly turns to face Ashleigh.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               You really want to know? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Well, yeah, pretty much. When 
               people ask questions they kind  
               of expect answers.  
 
Prudence smiles.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I’m special.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Really? 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               There’s a group at school that only 
               a few of us know about. It gives us 
               power. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What group? 
 
Prudence smirks.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               The Boris Circle.  
 
Brant’s, Kurt’s, and Leo’s eyes perk up. Ashleigh appears 
confused. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              What? 
 
                      KURT 
               The Boris Circle?   
 
Kurt walks to the group.  
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                      KURT  
               You’re basing yourselves off of  
               those people.   
 
                     PRUDENCE 
               It’s a simple concept. We have goals. 
               And when someone gets in our way…  
               Well, then, we have to remove them. 
 
                      BRANT 
               How?  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               Through Boris himself. He gave  
               us our strength, our power. We  
               own our lives to him. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Is he real? 
 
                      PRUDENCE  
               Of course he’s real. He’s  
               magnificent. Greater than all  
               of us. 
 
Leo shakes his head. 
 
                      LEO 
               What the fuck did I get myself  
               into?   
         
                      PRUDENCE  
               He spoke to Head Master…who spoke 
               to all of us. He gave us a promise,   
               said he’d give us whatever we  
               wanted…but we needed to kill for  
               him. So he could come back. 
 
                      LEO 
               Come back?  
 
Ashleigh observes Prudence.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You don’t get it. 
 
She steps closer. Prudence glares at her.  
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                      ASHLEIGH  
               He’s using you. Going by what  
               you’ve told us…he’s trying to  
               set up his own coming. I mean,  
               it makes sense. He creates this  
               group of weak minded people,  
               bribes them with gifts and he has  
               them doing his will for him. He’s 
               basically acting through all of  
               you. He makes you think that this  
               is what you want, but the truth is…  
               you have no self awareness. 
               Individually, you don’t see the  
               good in yourselves… You see  
               nothing. You’ve allowed him to   
               brainwash you. 
 
Prudence glares at Ashleigh in absolute rage. Ashleigh does 
not back down.                     
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               When he gets here… He’s going  
               to kill you. 
 
Prudence strikes Ashleigh, pushing her own the ground. She 
climbs on top her and strangles her, teary-eyed.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               You’re lying! He said he loves  
               us! 
 
Kurt and Brant pull Prudence off of Ashleigh. Leo helps 
Ashleigh off the ground.  
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               You’ve just made a big mistake! 
               Head Master sees everything! 
               She will find you! 
 
Prudence giggles. 
 
                      PRUDENCE  
               You’re dead… All of you… You’re  
               all marked!   
 
Leo attempts to approach Prudence, threateningly.  
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                      LEO 
               Fuck you! 
 
Brant holds him back. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Leo, she’s crazy, alright? She  
               obviously doesn’t know what  
               she’s talking about. 
 
                      KURT 
               Let’s just go, okay? We’re done.  
 
Kurt, Brant and Leo exit. Ashleigh begins takes one look at 
Prudence before leaving. 
  
INT. BRANT’S CONVERTIBLE - NIGHT  
 
The car is silent. Ashleigh looks at Brant.  
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              Brant. Look at me.  
 
                     BRANT 
               It doesn’t matter. You can’t  
               really change too much about   
               dying, can you?  
 
There’s silence. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH  
              You’re not gonna die.  

 
Brant stops the car.  
 
                     BRANT 
              You’re home.  
 
Ashleigh’s eyes tear up but she resists the urge to cry. 
Brant notices this and wraps his arm around her, gently 
rubbing her arms and shoulders. He tries to resist his 
emotions. 
 
                     BRANT 
              C’mon. Stop. 
 
Ashleigh hugs him, bursting into tears. He holds her tight.  
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INT. ASHLEIGH’S BEDROOM - NIGHT  
 
Ashleigh and Brant enter. She pushes him against the door, 
kissing him. She takes off his shirt and throws it on the 
floor. She pushes him on the bed and climbs on top, but he 
stops her. 
 
                     BRANT 
               Whoa, whoa, wait… Why the change? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I don’t wanna die alone. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Oh… Okay, then.  
 
The kissing continues. Brant unbuttons her shirt and gently 
moves towards her bra, taking it off.  
 
- LATER –  

 
The lights are off. Brant is on top of Ashleigh, moving 
slowly and gently. He moans as he reaches his climax. When 
he’s done, he exhales.  
 
He and Ashleigh share another kiss and he turns over, lying 
next to her. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Phew.  
 
Ashleigh stares vacantly at the ceiling. 
 
INT. INDOOR PARKING LOT - Night  

 
The parking lot’s empty. One parked van rocks rapidly. A 
male and a female can be heard moaning pleasurably. The 
moaning stops and the door opens. 
 
Maya exits the van, pulling down her skirt and combing her 
hair. Roddy gets out after her, putting on his shirt. She 
looks at him and smiles.  
 
                      MAYA 
               You’re the closest thing I’ve  
               have to an actual boyfriend, 
               Roddy. Do you think that’s sad? 
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                      RODDY 
               No. 
 
Maya shoots him a flirtatious heading towards the elevator.  
 
                      MAYA  
               I’m going to see Mr. Hayes.  
               You coming?  
 
                      RODDY 
               Didn’t I just do that?  
  
INT. SHINE PUBLISHING LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
Maya enters. She looks around. The room’s dark, no one’s 
there. She walks to the main elevator and presses the 
button.  
 
She waits impatiently for the elevator door to open, but it 
doesn’t. The elevator on the other side of the building 
opens. She walks inside that elevator, which shuts behind 
her. 
 
INT. SHINE PUBLISHING BATHROOM – NIGHT   
 
Roddy flushes the urinal. He walks to the sink and presses 
the soap handle. As he washes his hands, he hears a sound 
behind him…  
 
He turns around. Someone uses the stool behind him. Roddy 
cautiously approaches it… He knocks on it…  
 
                      RODDY 
               Hey, is everything alright in 
               there? 
 
No response. Roddy slowly opens the stool, groaning in 
disgust.  
 
                      RODDY  
               Oh, God. 
 
An overweight man sits on the toilet without arms and a 
head.  
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A large, demonic figure, identical to Prudence-demon, 
except fiercer and large, crawls on the ceiling behind 
Roddy and dives into him.  
 
INT. SHINE PUBLISHING WORKROOM – NIGHT  
 
Maya enters, the room dark and empty. She walks to the door 
in the very back and knocks on it.   
 
                     MAYA  
              Mr. Hayes? 
 
No response. She slowly turns the doorknob and heads 
inside… 
 
INT. WILLARD’S OFFICE - NIGHT 
 
Willard sits at his desk, his back turned. Maya walks to 
his desk. 
  
                      MAYA 
               I’m shocked you’re still here, 
               to be honest. Listen ,I… 
 
Willard doesn’t answer.  
 
                      MAYA  
               …Mr. Hayes? 
 
Still no response. Maya cautiously approaches his chair.  
 
                      MAYA  
               Willard?  
 
She slowly spins the chair around. Willard’s eyes are 
carved out, with a red “X” carved on his body.  
 
Maya screams in fear as she backs up. Something grabs her 
legs from under the desk, pulling her on the floor. She 
falls on the floor.  
 
The figure hides in the darkness, only its crystal blue 
eyes visible…trying to pull her towards it… She struggles 
to break free.  

 
Maya kicks the figure. It shouts in pain as it releases 
her. She gets up and storms out of the room.  
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INT. SHINE PUBLISHING WORKROOM – NIGHT 
 
Maya exits Willard’s office. She runs to the elevator. She 
presses the button with the arrow facing down.  
 
She looks behind her. Willard’s office door blows off, the 
crystal blue eyes visible, flashing for a quick second 
before disappearing. The elevator opens and Maya runs 
inside. 
 
INT. ELEVATOR – CONTINUOUS 
 
The elevator heads downwards. Maya wipes the tears from her 
eyes. The total quietness only intensifies her nerves, as 
she stares at the numbers up top as the light gets closer 
to “G.” It feels like it’s taking forever to get to it. 
  
                      MAYA  
               God, why is it taking so  
               long? 
 
There’s a ring, the light finally hitting “G.” The elevator 
opens, and before Maya can move, a GIANT TONGUE drags her 
out.    
 
INT. SHINE PUBLISHING LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
The tongue wraps itself around Maya’s legs, dragging her 
across the floor. It’s the same beast who murdered Roddy. 
She screams as she looks for something – anything – to grab 
a hold to. 
 
She’s dragged across a pen and she quickly reaches for it. 
She pierces the creature’s tongue and it releases her, 
allowing her to escape.  
 
She looks around, spotting the glass door…THE EXIT. Police 
officers stand by it, talking amongst themselves.  
 
She becomes hopeful. Wounded, she tries her best to limp to 
the cops as quickly as possible. She attempts to shout. 
 
                      MAYA 
               Help! Help me, please! 
 
The cops turn to the sounds. The creature stands behind 
Maya, staring at her. She’s oblivious to this.  
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The cop’s light up with “HOLY SHIT!” faces. They take out 
their guns and run towards the glass. 
 
Maya attempts to increase her speed…however the enormous 
creature picks up its speed as well. It leaps and dives 
STRAIGHT into Maya, ripping her body like shattered glass. 
 
The cops bust in the room and shoot the creature down. It 
roars as it busts through the ceiling, escaping.   

 
INT. DOCTOR’S OFFICE - NIGHT  
 
Erika speaks with her doctor, very upset.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               What do you mean you can’t fix  
               it?  
 
                      DOCTOR 
               Listen, we’ve tried…but we’ve  
               never dealt with something like 
               this before. We’ve done  
               everything we possible could,  
               I’m sorry. 
 
Erika’s face turns into total defeat, her eyes forming 
tears. The doctor senses her frustration and takes on a 
more sympathetic tone. 
 
                      DOCTOR 
               Don’t think that this is end,  
               Ms. Fountain. I can recommend 
               you to someone else-  
 
Erika storms out of the office. The doctor takes out 
pictures of the baby’s demonic X-Rays.  
 
                     DOCTOR 
              Jesus. 
 
INT. ERIKA’S CAR - NIGHT 
 
Erika’s upset and very worn-out. The baby is tied in the 
backseat. The more it cries, the more frustrated she gets.  
 
INT. ERIKA’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT  



87. 
 

The demon child is laid on the couch, crying nonstop. Erika 
becomes increasingly frustrated. She looks at her baby with 
tears in her eyes.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               SHUT UP! JUST…SHUT! UP! 
 
She runs to the baby and strangles him. The crying gets 
worse. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Fucking piece of shit! 
 
Reality snaps into Erika and she backs away, horrified of 
actions.  
 
                      ERIKA  
               Oh my God… What the hell is 
               happening to me?  
 
EXT. SANITARIUM - NIGHT 
 
The lights are slowly turned off.  
 
INT. ROOM #204 - NIGHT 
 
Prudence sleeps. The lights come on and she awakens.  
Josephine walks to her, smiling deviously.   
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Hello.  
 
Prudence becomes hopeful. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               I knew you’d come.  
 
Josephine smiles sarcastically. Her face begins morphing 
into a demon, which raises suspicious from Prudence. 
 
                      PRUDENCE 
               What is this? What are you 
               doing? 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Shhhh! 
 



88. 
 

Josephine changes into a demon, the one that killed Maya. 
She devours Prudence, splattering blood everywhere. 
Prudence screams in utter pain.  

 
EXT. SANITARIUM – NIGHT 
 
The lights in Prudence’s room flicker off and on 
continuously, the monstrous roars heard from outside… 
 
EXT. ASHLEIGH’S HOUSE - DAY 
 
A man and woman stand by a car parked in the driveway. The 
woman kisses the man and enters the house. 

 
INT. ASHLEIGH’S BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Brant and Ashleigh sleep, his arms wrapped around her body. 
They wake up and he kisses her cheeks, and she smiles. 
 
                     BRANT 
              So…how you feel? 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              I dunno… The same, I guess… 
 
Brant gives Ashleigh a look which annoys her. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              Yes. I was.     
 
Shocked, Brant lays back, staring at the ceiling. Ashleigh 
feels insulted. 
 
                     BRANT 
              Wow. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
               And how many girls have you   
               slept with? 
 
Brant looks into Ashleigh’s eyes, being less of a character 
and more of a human. 
 
                      BRANT  
               Two. I was with Lisa from the 
               eight grade until this year…  
               And now there’s you.       
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Ashleigh’s bitterness melts way, and she kisses him. As the 
kissing becomes more intense…FOOTSTEPS are heard, 
approaching the door.  
 
Ashleigh jumps off of Brant and steals the covers, running 
to the door.   
                     BRANT 
               Yeah, because I wasn’t using  
               those. 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
              Shh! 
 
Ashleigh locks the door. There’s a knock.  
 
                     ASHLEIGH’S MOM  
               Ashleigh? Hon, aren’t you supposed 
               to be in school right now? 
 
                     ASHLEIGH 
               I know, I know. I completely  
               overslept. But I’m, I’m leaving  
               right now, so… 
                
The woman walks away and Ashleigh sighs in relief. She 
looks at Brant in slight panic.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Oh my God. What’re we gonna do? 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t know!  
 
Ashleigh gathers Brant’s clothing and throws them at him. 
He covers himself up as they’re thrown at him.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Get dressed.  
 
                      BRANT 
               I need a shower. 

 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You can go home and you can shower  
               for as long as you want. Now, get  
               dressed and get out.   
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INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Students give Brant dirty looks as he walks down the hall, 
making uncomfortable. Peter approaches him from up the 
hall. 
 
                      PETER 
               We need to talk.  
 
INT. CLASSROOM - DAY 
 
The room is empty, the lights are off. Peter and Brant 
enter. 
Brant sits at a desk and Peter sits next to him. 
 
                      BRANT 
               What is it? 
 
                      PETER 
               You’re in a lot of shit, dude.  
               Everyone’s starting to think it’s 
               your fault. 
 
                      BRANT 
               What do you mean? What are you  
               talking about? 
 
                      PETER  
               I saw this news this morning.  
               They got her. Maya.   
 
                      BRANT 
               No… 
 
                      PETER 
               They still haven’t found the rest 
               of her body- 
 
                      BRANT 
               -Stop!  
               (pause) 
               Please. 
 
                      PETER 
               The protest did nothing. Everyone’s 
               turned on you. The ones who didn’t…   
               disappeared.      
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Brant’s too concerned about Maya to worry about that, 
staring at the ground in sorrow.  
 
                      BRANT 
               I got her into this. She was  
               gonna help me. 
               (faces Peter) 
               She didn’t deserve that…  
 
There’s silence.  
 
                      PETER 
               We need to find the people who  
               did this. You, me, and the others 
               have got to stick together…‘cuz   
               everyone’s in on it, except us. 
 
The intercom comes on.  
 
                      BARBARA VIA INTERCOM 
               Will Kurt Jackson immediately  
               report to the main office, please?  
               Kurt Jackson, please report to the  
               main office. Thank you.   
 
The intercom turns off. Brant and Peter face each other. 

 
INT. PRINCIPLE’S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Kurt sits in front of Barbara’s desk, with Josephine 
standing behind her, wearing a navy blue uniform complete 
with a gold and silver pen. 
 
                      BARBARA 
               Why do you think I called you  
               in today, Kurt?  
 
He shyly shrugs.  
 
                      BARBARA 
               I see a lot of potential in you,  
               Mr. Jackson. I want to help you,  
               but I’m frightened. 
 
                      KURT 
               Why?  
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                      BARBARA 
               I think you could use a new social 
               group, and that’s just my honest  
               opinion. I see the way your friends 
               treat you. They talk down to you a  
               lot, don’t they? 
 
                      KURT 
               No. They’re just joking. 
 
                      BARBARA 
               But doesn’t that become tiresome 
               to you after a while? 
               (beat) 
               Kurt, I think you have something 
               that they don’t, and it scares  
               them.  
 
                      KURT 
               So, do you wanna pick my friends 
               for me?  
 
                      BARBARA 
               No. But for your own good, I would  
               suggest associating yourself with  
               a more supportive group… Josephine? 
 
Kurt raises an eyebrow. Josephine walks to him and gives 
him a gold and silver school pen, with a piece of ruby 
engraved on it. She puts it on him. 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               There you go.  
 
Kurt looks at the pen, impressed.  
 
EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – DAY 
 
Brant and Peter wait by the benches. Ashleigh runs to them, 
worried.   
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Where’s Leo? 
 
                      BRANT 
               I don’t know. I’ve been trying to  
               call him all day. 
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                      PETER 
               We’ll check out his place.  
               Ashleigh, you stay here with  
               Kurt.  
  
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Sure.  
 
Brant and Peter leave. Ashleigh enters the school. 
  
EXT. LEO’S HOUSE - DAY 
   
Brant knocks on his door. Peter stands beside him. 
                       
                      BRANT 
               Leo? Open up, it’s us.  
 
                      PETER 
               Dude, he can’t hear you.  
 
Brant gives Peter a look. He knocks again and receives no 
response, which doesn’t surprise Peter.  
 
                      PETER 
               Move. 
  
Peter pounds on the door until it opens. Peter turns to 
Brant.  
 
                      PETER  
               See?  
 
INT. LEO’S LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
The house is dark, empty. Brant walks to a typed note on 
the couch which reads: “Out for the weekend. See you soon! 
Love, Mr. and Mrs. Drake <3.”   
 
                      BRANT 
               Home alone, it looks like. 
 
                      PETER 
               Let’s check upstairs.  
 
Peter walks upstairs. Brant follows. 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR 
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Peter and Brant approach Leo’s door. Peter knocks. 
 
                      PETER  
               Leo, it’s us. Open up. 
 
No answer. Peter slowly opens the door. Brant widens his 
eyes in shock upon the discovery. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Oh God!  
 
Leo hangs from the ceiling by a rope tied around his neck, 
his face pale. A huge “X” is curved on his stomach, blood 
dripping from it, hitting the puddle of blood beneath him.  
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DUSK  

 
Ashleigh walks down the empty hallway. A female scream’s 
heard below, like someone’s being dragged in. A loud door 
slam is heard, and the screams quickly stop. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Erika. 
 
Ashleigh picks up her pace, walking towards the direction 
of the sound. A male’s voice is heard behind her. 
 
                      VOICE 
               Ashleigh? 
 
She turns around, cautious. She sighs in relief.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Kurt.  
 
Kurt approaches her, wearing the navy blue uniform. 
 
                      KURT 
               What’re you still doing here?  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Looking for you, actually. 
               (beat)      
               I heard them drag Erika inside. 
               I think she’s in the basement. 
 
Kurt nods.                                   



95. 
 

                      KURT 
               Okay.  
 
Ashleigh looks at Kurt in suspicion, looking at his gold 
and silver pen, but she dismisses it and proceeds to walk 
up the hall.  
 
Kurt takes out a metal pole and knocks Ashleigh out from 
behind. 
 
INT. SCHOOL BASEMENT - DAY                                
 
It’s dark and dusty, and strangely cave-like. Ashleigh’s 
chained to the wall, unconscious, an empty bed in front of 
her.  
 
Josephine draws a red circle around the dirt, with pictures 
of all of the victims scattered around her, including 
Brant, Erika, Peter and Ashleigh, which are the only ones 
unmarked with an “X.”  
 
Kurt leans against the wall, staring at Ashleigh, who 
starts to wake up…  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               What’s going on, Kurt? 
 
Josephine gets up and walks to Ashleigh, giving her a stern 
glare.  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               I need you to stop talking. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Why did you pull him? 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Because he needs to be with the 
               right people. Head Master said  
               so.   
            
                      ASHLEIGH 
               How is she controlling you  
               people? Kurt wouldn’t do  
               this on his own. 
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                      JOSEPHINE 
               Kurt is where he wants to be,  
               Ashleigh. I’m sorry you can’t 
               see that.   
 
Ashleigh shakes her head, snickering, mocking Josephine, 
which upsets her. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I just think it’s sad that none 
               of you have any real motives of  
               your own. 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               What are you talking about? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I’ll show you what I’m talking 
               about. Why don’t you take off  
               that pen?       
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Why would I do that? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Because that’s what’s being used  
               to keep you all together. Prudence  
               used to wear it, you’re wearing it,  
               and now Kurt is wearing it. If you  
               truly have free will, then whether  
               you’re wearing that pen or not  
               shouldn’t matter. 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               That’s nonsense! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You don’t want to take it off,  
               because you’re afraid to think  
               without it. If anything, that  
               pen gives you a scapegoat, a  
               reason to justify your actions,  
               to not suffer the consequences…  
               You’re a pawn. 
 
Josephine tearfully slaps Ashleigh.  
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                      JOSEPHINE 
               You don’t know what you’re  
               talking about! 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               So take the pen off. 
 
There’s an intense silence. Kurt looks at his pen and 
begins to remove it, but Josephine shoots him an angry 
look.  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Stop! Don’t listen to her! 
 
Kurt stares back and takes off his pen and throws it on the 
ground. He holds his head in slight pain, his consciousness 
returning to him.  
 
                      KURT 
               Damn… What the hell happened? 
 
Josephine slowly backs away, approaching a sap-coated stick 
behind her. Ashleigh spots this. 
 
                      KURT   
               What is this place? 
  
                     ASHLEIGH 
              Kurt! 
 
Josephine runs to Kurt and beats him with the stick, 
hitting him so fast and so much he hardly has time to act.  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Oh well. Another sacrifice  
               wouldn’t hurt.  
 
The door opens. A hooded figure enters, female, pushing an 
unconscious Erika inside, laying on a cart, with her baby 
sleeping in her arms.  
 
Josephine drops the stick and turns the woman, smiling. 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               It’s Head Master.  
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The woman takes off the hood…revealing herself to be 
BARBARA WINFIELD. She shoots a wicked smile at Ashleigh.  
 
EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – NIGHT 
                             
Brant and Peter run to the school’s entrance. The doors are 
chained. Brant bang one of them in frustration.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Shit! 
       
                      PETER 
               Dude, calm down! There has to be  
               another way we can get inside. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Where?  
 
Peter takes a second to look around the school. 
 
                      PETER 
               C’mon. 
 
INT. SCHOOL BASEMENT – DAY                                 

 
Josephine lifts Erika off the cart and lays her on the bed, 
tying her down. Barbara stands in the middle of the circle, 
holding the baby.  
 
Ashleigh watches Barbara. Kurt’s leaned against a wall, 
unconscious. Erika wakes up…confused. 
 
                     ERIKA 
              What…what is all this? 
 
                     JOSEPHINE 
               Just be quiet. It’ll hurt  
               less.     
                     
                      ERIKA 
               Where’s my baby? 
 
                      BARBARA 
               This is not your child. This is  
               Boris… Our master.   
 
Ashleigh stares at Barbara, disgusted. 
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                      ASHLEIGH 
               Did you try to actually make  
               a person?? 
 
Barbara shoots a look at Ashleigh. Kurt starts to wake up. 
 
                      BARBARA  
               Josephine, I need the sacrifice.   
 
Josephine nods.  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Of course.  

 
Josephine takes out a key from her pocket. She unchains 
Ashleigh and drags her to Barbara. Ashleigh tries to break 
free, but Josephine’s grip is too strong.  
 
Barbara takes out a knife, preparing to kill Ashleigh. Kurt 
looks up. 
 
                      KURT 
               Ashleigh.  
 
Ashleigh shuts her eyes. Kurt gets up and charges into 
Barbara, both of them falling to the ground. Josephine and 
Ashleigh quickly back away. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Kurt-  
 
                      KURT 
               Untie Erika!  
 
Ashleigh runs to Erika and begins untying her. Barbara 
grabs Kurt’s neck, lifting him up, Kurt much too weak to 
break free.   
 
A twisted smile appears on Barbara’s face as she tightens 
her grip, Kurt rapidly losing air. Blood pours out of his 
mouth, nose and eye sockets, his eyes halfway popping out.  
 
Kurt’s arms and legs flop as his life escapes him. Barbara 
tightens her grip even further and breaks his neck. She 
drops his lifeless body on the ground and wipes her hands 
on her robe. 
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Ashleigh successfully unties Erika. She tearfully gasps in 
shock upon discovering Kurt’s body. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Kurt! 
 
Josephine charges at Ashleigh with Barbara’s knife. Erika 
picks up the sap-coated stick and knocks Josephine out, 
sending the knife flying in the air. She grabs Ashleigh’s 
arm and two run towards the exit. 
 
                      ERIKA  
               Let’s go! 
 
They escape. Josephine gets back up, utterly embarrassed. 
Barbara walks behind her. 
 
                      BARBARA 
               Would you, dear?  
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               Of course! 

 
Josephine follows them, her face SEETHING with hate. 
Barbara picks up the crying demon baby.  
 
INT. SCHOOL LOBBY - NIGHT  
 
Ashleigh runs to the doors but Erika stands behind. She 
attempts to open the doors, but they’re locked. She pounds 
on it, frustrated, emotions catching up to her. Erika walks 
to her, understanding her pain. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Ashleigh…stay strong, okay? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               I know. I’m sorry, I’m… 
               (regaining control) 
               Oh, God, Kurt.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               I know, sweetie. 
               (beat)    
               C’mon. Let’s try to find another  
               way out of here. 
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A loud thrash is heard below, catching their attention.  
  
                      ERIKA 
               What was that? 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               It doesn’t matter. Let’s go.  
 
Ashleigh and Erika storm down the hall.  
 
INT. CLASSROOM - NIGHT  
 
A rock’s thrown through a window, shattering the glass. 
Peter climbs inside and helps Brant get in.  Brant dusts 
the glass off of his shirt.  
 
                      PETER 
               You okay? 
 
Brant nods.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Yeah.  
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Peter carefully shuts the door behind himself and Brant. 
Everything is empty…quiet… They cautiously walk up the 
hall… 
   
                      BRANT 
               It’s too quiet… That’s never  
               good. 
 
                      PETER 
               You think? 
 
A girl cries out below. Peter and Brant stop, waiting for 
the screams to end.  
 
                      PETER 
               Let’s go.  
 
INT. STAIRCASE HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS 
 
Josephine lies on the floor, her face wet from all the 
tears. Peter and Brant run to her side. 
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                      BRANT  
               Hey, you alright? 

 
Josephine moves her eyes towards Brant and whispers: 
 
                      JOSEPHINE 
               It’s coming. 
 
                      BRANT 
               What is? 
 
Josephine’s movements come to a sudden stop. Then…she 
starts shaking…sweating…panting uncontrollably. Brant and 
Peter back away from her.  
 
Josephine’s class pen falls off. She glares at the teens… 
snickering…her eyes turning red. She starts to yell which 
gradually turns into a demonic roar.  
 
Brant and Peter run off. Josephine grows into her a demon 
form and gets up.  
 
Brant looks behind him. Josephine-demon is hot on their 
trail.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Shit!  
 
                      PETER 
               There’s a staircase. C’mon!  
 
The demon roars viciously as she keeps up the pace. She 
stops to take a break, and then leaps towards Brant, 
preparing to dive into him. 
 
Brant and Peter enter the staircase and slam the doors 
shut. Josephine-demon doesn’t stop herself in time and 
dives right into the doors head-on. She falls on her back.  
 
INT. STAIRCASE - CONTINUOUS 
 
Brant and Peter back against the wall, panting.  
 
                      PETER 
               That’s…what happened to Prudence.  
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                      BRANT 
               And Quanah. Except that one’s  
               a little bit bitter. 
 
There’s a bang on the door, something trying to barge 
inside. The banging worsens and the doors crack. Brant and 
Peter run upstairs.    
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY 2nd FLOOR - DAY 

 
Brant and Peter spot a slightly opened door ahead. Brant 
heads towards but Peter stops him. They whisper. 
 
                      PETER 
               Are you crazy? You don’t know  
               what’s in there!  
 
                      BRANT 
               It could be Ashleigh. 
 
                      PETER 
               Or it could be one of them! 
 
                      BRANT 
               Okay, so what do we do then? 
 
                      PETER 
               I don’t know! 
 
Brant enters the room anyway.  
 
                      PETER  
               Brant!      
 
INT. CLASSROOM - NIGHT 
 
Brant turns on the lights. Ashleigh and Erika scream, 
startled. They settle down afterwards, relieved.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Brant! 
 
Ashleigh runs to Brant and hugs him. She kisses him.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Thank God.  
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                      BRANT 
               Look… About Leo… 
 
Peter enters and the hug stops. There’s silence.  
 
                      BRANT 
               He’s gone. 
 
Ashleigh nods sadly.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               So is Kurt. 
 
Ashleigh hugs Brant again. She cries. Everyone in the room 
is silent. 
    
                      BRANT 
               C’mon. We gotta go.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               We can’t. 
 
                      BRANT 
               We can’t?  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Barbara is going to do this again,  
               Brant. We need to stop her before-  
 
                      BRANT 
               -Ashleigh, Ashleigh. Listen to me. 
               There is nothing we can do right  
               now. We need to find help. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               From where? 
               (pause) 
               If we don’t stop this, no one  
               else will. Brant, these people  
               are good at covering shit up.  
               The police can’t help us. 
 
There’s silence. Erika gets up from the desk.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               I agree. What else is there to  
               lose? 
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All eyes are on Brant. 
 
                      PETER  
               So, what are you gonna do? 
 
Brant feels the pressure from everyone. Against his own 
better judgment, he nods. 
 
                      BRANT 
               …I’m gonna stay. 
 
INT. SCHOOL STORAGE ROOM - NIGHT 
 
The door’s kicked open. Ashleigh takes out several wooden 
mops and hands them to the others. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Mops, Ashleigh? 
  
                      ASHLEIGH 
               Yup. 
               (hands one to Erika) 
               Take one.    
 
INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY 2nd FLOOR - NIGHT 
 
Brant, Erika, Ashleigh, and Peter enter, each carrying a 
mop. Josephine-demon stands at the end of the hall…watching 
them…  
 
She runs towards the group, charging into Erika, pushing 
her on the floor. She screams as the demon attempts to bite 
into her.  
 
Ashleigh runs to the demon and strikes her with the mop 
repeatedly. The demon punches Ashleigh, which sends her 
sliding into the lockers, unable to get up. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Ashleigh- 
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               -Erika, Brant. She needs you. 
 
Peter tries to sneak behind the demon…but she can sense his 
presence. She picks him up and throws him into Brant.  
 



106. 
 

Erika gets p and slams her mop on the demon’s back and it 
breaks into two. The demon turns around, and shaken, Erika 
backs away…but the demon follows her…licking her lips…  
 
Erika’s backed against a locker. She shuts her eyes, 
waiting for the demon to finish her off.  
 
Josephine roars in pain as she’s stabbed from behind with 
one half of the broken mop, the stick pressed against her 
back, dipping deeper inside her. She drops straight to the 
ground. Erika looks at her rescuer…Peter. She hugs him.  
 
Everyone gathers around the demon’s body. It bleeds 
heavily, its body slowly reverting back to its human form… 
motionless…DEAD…  

 
                      ERIKA  
               Good riddance.  

 
EXT. SCHOOL ROOF – NIGHT  
 
Head Master stands by the edge. She holds the demon baby in 
the air. Erika, Peter, Brant, and Ashleigh enter.   
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Barbara. 
 
She turns around. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Why are you doing this? 
 
                      HEAD MASTER 
               Why not? Nothing will change in  
               this world because people are too 
               afraid to take a stand. I’ve spent 
               years fighting for this. No one is  
               going to take this from me. 
 
Ashleigh turns to the others. 
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               All of this didn’t start happening  
               until that museum opened up, and if 
               it’s happening here, then it’s  
               happening elsewhere. Something inside 
               that place is evil.  
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Erika steps forward, pointing her broken mop at Head 
Master, shaking.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               I’m tired of this shit! Everyone’s 
               talking, but no one’s really saying  
               anything! Let’s just fucking kill 
               the bitch! 
                  
Head Master sits the baby in the carriage. 
                        
                      HEAD MASTER  
               It works for me. 
 
Head Master roars loudly, which totally freaks everyone 
out. She gets down on her knees and grows into a large 
demon, with a fat belly and green scaly skin. Her mouth 
forms like a saber tooth, and she grows a giant tail, which 
wags back and forth.  
 
She glares at the teens, her red eyes glowing as she 
salivates.  
 
                      BRANT 
               Plan, anyway?  
 
Head Master-demon runs towards the teens. Everyone backs 
out of the away except Erika, who is dead-smack in the 
demon’s path.  
 
The demon grabs a hold of her and bangs her against the 
wall. She screams as the demon as the opens her mouth, 
wiping her slimy tongue all over her face. 
 
Peter jumps on top of the demon, giving Erika some time to 
escape. Brant and Ashleigh pull her out of the way.   
               
The demon swings back and forth, trying to knock Peter off 
of her.  She reaches behind her back and grabs him, and 
then throws him on the hard cement. The demon pierces 
inside Peter with her long claws.  
 
The teens are in complete shock. 
 
                      BRANT 
               No!  
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Brant runs to Peter, who’s bleeding badly. He chuckles.  
 
                      PETER 
               Ow. 
 
                      BRANT 
               Shut up! We’re gonna get you  
               help, okay?  
 
Peter coughs, but maintains his cocky smile. 
 
                      PETER 
               You better. 
 
Head Master-demon makes her way towards Ashleigh and Erika. 
Ashleigh backs away, nearing a dead-end.  
 
Erika turns to the baby in the carriage. She runs to the 
child and picks it up…holding it…a tear falling from her 
eyes. 
 
                      ERIKA 
               Sorry. 
 
Erika walks to the edge of the building. The demon shoots a 
look at her, frightened. She runs to her as fast as she 
can, but Erika throws the baby on the ground and it 
shatters…like a glass doll. 
 
The demon lets out a long, terrifying scream as she slowly 
reverts back to her human body. Erika looks at the broken 
pieces of the child and kicks them.  
 
Ashleigh runs to Peter and Brant. She helps Brant lift 
Peter off the ground. His wound is wrapped with Brant’s 
shirt.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH  
               Jesus, are you okay?  
 
                      PETER 
               I’ll manage.  
 
Everyone looks at Erika.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               You did great. Really. 
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Erika gives them a short but sad smile.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               Thanks.  
 
Barbara screams in total devastation. Everyone stares at 
her but she doesn’t notice. They ignore her and proceed to 
exit.  
 
                     NEWS REPORTER (V.O.) 
               According to the six schools  
               involved in the recent series  
               of bizarre murders…  
 
EXT. HISTORICAL ART MUSEUM – MORNING  
 
A herd of people, holding signs, surround the museum, 
yelling and shouting.  
 
The artifacts are being carried out and placed into large 
trucks. Bulldozers approach the museum.  
 
                     NEWS REPORTER (V.O.) 
               …The new Historical Art Museum is to  
               blame. After months of protesting 
               and poor visitation, the museum was  
               forced to relocate. Over half of the 
               artifacts were returned to South  
               America, but despite this, Philadelphia  
               has requested that the new art museum  
               begin construction there.  
              
EXT. NEW GLOVER ACADEMY – MORNING   
 
Barbara screams as she’s tied to a stretcher and placed in 
the back of a white truck and carried away.  
 
Peter lies on a stretcher, with Brant, Ashleigh and Erika 
stand beside him.  
 
                      ASHLEIGH 
               See you soon, Pete.  
 
                      PETER 
               Ciao.  
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Peter is the carried off by doctors. Other bodies are 
carried out of the school as well.  
 
Erika sighs in relief. Ashleigh hugs Brant.  
 
                      ERIKA 
               I’m so moving out of this school. 
               In fact, I’m leaving this state. 
               And once I can afford it, I’m  
               leaving with this country. I’m 
               just sick of this place.      
 
Brant and Ashleigh are paying no attention to her, too busy  
kissing each other.  
 
                     ERIKA  
               You know what the funny thing  
               is? I’m actually still standing 
               here. 
 
Brant and Ashleigh continue to ignore her.  
 
                     ERIKA 
              Okay. Have a nice life. 
 
Erika walks off. The kissing stops. Ashleigh giggles as 
Brant picks her up and carries her off.  
 

(FADE OUT) 
 

- END - 
 
 


